A review of the current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices

B. Kay Clapperton

SCIENCE FOR CONSERVATION 263

Published by Science & Technical Publishing Department of Conservation PO Box 10-420 Wellington, New Zealand

Cover: Rat emerging from rat tunnel with poison bait in mouth, Breaksea Island, Fiordland National Park, 1985. *Photo: IRC, DOC.*

Science for Conservation is a scientific monograph series presenting research funded by New Zealand Department of Conservation (DOC). Manuscripts are internally and externally peer-reviewed; resulting publications are considered part of the formal international scientific literature. Individual copies are printed, and are also available from the departmental website in pdf form. Titles are listed in our catalogue on the website, refer <u>www.doc.govt.nz</u> under *Publications*, then *Science and Research*.

© Copyright March 2006, New Zealand Department of Conservation

ISSN 1173-2946 ISBN 0-478-14065-7

This report was prepared for publication by Science & Technical Publishing; editing by Lynette Clelland and layout by Lynette Clelland and Liz Coombes (cover). Publication was approved by the Chief Scientist (Research, Development & Improvement Division), Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.

In the interest of forest conservation, we support paperless electronic publishing. When printing, recycled paper is used wherever possible.

CONTENTS

Abs	tract		5
1.	Intro	oduction	6
	1.1	6	
	1.2	Background Interpretation	7
	1.3	Objectives	8
2			
2.	Meth	lods	8
3.	Resu	ılts	9
	3.1	Taste preferences and lures	9
		3.1.1 Bait bases	9
		3.1.2 Sugars and oils	11
		3.1.3 Other additives and lures	12
		3.1.4 Formulations	13
		3.1.5 Hardness	13
		3.1.6 Wrappings	14
		3.1.7 Colour	14
		3.1.8 Gnaw sticks	14
	3.2	Meal size	14
	3.3	Neophobia	15
	3.4	Feeding behaviour	17
	3.5	Social behaviour	18
	3.6	Movements and home range	19
	3.7	Territoriality	22
	3.8	Responses to bait stations	22
	3.9	Other factors	23
		3.9.1 Behavioural resistance	23
		3.9.2 Bait shyness and poison aversion	24
		3.9.3 Resistance	24
		3.9.4 Odours	25
		3.9.5 Repellents	25
		3.9.6 Grooming	26
		3.9.7 Responses to traps	26
		3.9.8 Practical matters	26
4.	Disc	ussion and conclusions	27
5.	Ackı	nowledgements	28
6.	Refe	rences	29
			29
App	endix		47
	Com	47	
App	endix	2	48
	Furt	her bibliography	48

A review of the current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices

B. Kay Clapperton

49 Margaret Avenue, Havelock North, New Zealand

ABSTRACT

A recent review of techniques used to detect and control the four introduced rodent species found on the New Zealand mainland and islands (house mice *Mus musculus*, ship rats *Rattus rattus*, Norway rats *Rattus norvegicus* and kiore *Rattus exulans*) identified the need for better understanding of rodent behaviour. This report provides a review of the published literature on rodent behaviour in relation to control devices, especially bait stations and baits. The review is based on searches of computer databases and information from key researchers on: taste preferences, meal size, neophobia, feeding behaviour, movements, home ranges and territoriality, bait shyness, aversion, resistance, odours, and colour preference. Other aspects of rodent behaviour, including responses to repellents, sounds and traps, are also briefly summarised.

Keywords: rodent, rat, mouse, *Rattus rattus, Rattus norvegicus, Rattus exulans, Mus musculus*, eradication, control, island, bait, station, behaviour, neophobia, feeding, movement, aversion, resistance

© March 2006, Department of Conservation. This paper may be cited as: Clapperton, B.K. 2006: A review of the current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices. *Science for Conservation 263*. 55 p.

1. Introduction

1.1 BACKGROUND

This project is a search for current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices. The four species of introduced rodents found in New Zealand are the Norway (or brown) rat (*Rattus norvegicus*; Berkenhout, 1769), the ship rat (*Rattus rattus*; Linnaeus, 1758) (commonly also referred to as the roof rat or black rat), kiore (*Rattus exulans*; Peale, 1848) (also known as the Pacific rat or Polynesian rat) and the house mouse (*Mus musculus*; Linnaeus, 1758). All four species cause damage to the native New Zealand flora and/or fauna and are the subject of control programmes by the New Zealand Department of Conservation (DOC). They pose particular threats to island biota (Moors et al. 1992).

Since the late 1970s, rodents have been eradicated from an increasing number of islands around New Zealand and elsewhere (Veitch & Bell 1990; Taylor et al. 2000; Clout & Veitch 2002; Thomas & 2002; Towns & Broome 2003). While New Zealanders are world leaders in rat eradication techniques, particularly on islands, only 61% of mouse eradication attempts in New Zealand from 1980 to the 1990s were successful (Cleghorn & Griffiths 2002, Towns & Broome 2003; Clout & Russell 2005). Rodent control techniques used in New Zealand have been developed primarily with rats as the target species. Successful removal of mice has been limited to islands of 200 ha or less (Hook & Todd 1992; Brown 1993; McKinlay 1999; Veitch 2002b), with the exception of Enderby Island (800 ha) (Amori & Clout 2003), where the main target for eradication was the rabbit (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) (Torr 2002). The need for mouse-specific control techniques is best summaried by Pursley (1989): 'Establishing controls for either mice or rats is as different as comparing apples and oranges'.

The second aspect of island management that still eludes us is the confidence that we can detect and then eliminate rodents when they first invade (or reinvade) island sanctuaries. These rodents are highly commensal and common around wharves and foreshore areas, and can easily stow away on ships or swim to islands. On reaching rodent-free islands, incoming rodents are often faced with a range of foods and little competition. Because of their particular behavioural traits and ability to rapidly increase their population, the risk of rodents establishing on islands is high. Mice and rats are also good climbers, so have impacts on arboreal as well as ground habitats when they do reach islands. The potential effects of rodents re-establishing on islands from which they have been removed could be catastrophic. Dilks & Towns (2002) list some 'scares' and 'near-misses' that illustrate this concern. Large investments in time and money have been made in clearing islands and the early detection and removal of invading rodents is vital. Most of the baits and delivery systems currently used for controlling rodents have not been comprehensively evaluated to see how attractive they are to those animals that arrive on islands with an abundance of food. The risk of invasion and undetected spread is well illustrated by Frégate Island, Seychelles (Thorsen et al. 2000). Towns & Broome (2003) give some examples of new invasions and re-invasions by rodents of islands in New Zealand. They specify the lack of knowledge of invasion

behaviour and lack of tools for effectively intercepting invasions as significant impediments to advances in island conservation (see also Dilks & Towns 2002; McClelland 2002b).

Improved understanding of rodent behaviour is also vital for planning eradication of long-established rat populations on New Zealand islands and for rodent control on the mainland, and on other islands elsewhere in the world (Sowls & Byrd 2002; Amori & Clout 2003; Courchamp et al. 2003; Abdelkrim et al. 2005).

There is a vast literature on the biology and behaviour of rodents (e.g. reviews by Ewer 1971; Rowe 1973; Berry 1981; Mackintosh 1981; Meehan 1984; Barnett 1988; Prakash 1988; Buckle & Smith 1994; Macdonald et al. 1999b; Singleton et al. 1999). This is because mice and laboratory rats (*R. norvegicus*) are used extensively in medical and psychological research, and these commensal rodents are pests world-wide. The ship rat has been studied because it is a widespread pest. While kiore are also considered to be a pest in some places, there is little known about their behaviour, especially in New Zealand. Atkinson & Towns (2001) do not list any information on behaviour in their review of advances in our knowledge of the species between 1990 and 2000.

1.2 INTERPRETATION

When interpreting the information in the literature about rodent behaviour, the history of these species must be considered. The domestication of laboratory rats has had a marked impact on their behaviour (Galef 1970; Shepherd & Inglis 1987; Kotenkova et al. 2003). One of the most studied behavioural differences between domesticated and wild strains of rats is their level of neophobia. While the commensal rat species are thought to have developed their fear of new objects in their familiar environment because of their association with people, 'lab' rats are thought to have lost this neophobia (Barnett & Cowan 1976; Mitchell 1976; Cowan 1977a). Barnett (1956) noted that 'wild' Norway rats have a greater behavioural repertoire than albino rats, and Barnett & Spencer (1953a) noted differences in food preferences between wild and albino rats. We must also differentiate between commensal rats and those living with no contact with people, as is often the case in New Zealand. Little is known about the relative levels of neophobia or other differences in behaviour between truly wild and commensal rats, but it is possible that populations long isolated from human contact will not show the same neophobia as commensal populations (Taylor & Thomas 1989). This is certainly true for rodent species that do not live commensally (Cowan 1977a; Brammer et al. 1988). Therefore, while Macdonald et al. (1999b) give an excellent review of the behavioural ecology of Rattus norvegicus, it should be remembered that it is based on the study of commensal populations.

The impact of domestication appears to be less for mice (MacKintosh 1981), but Klimstra (1972) warns that much of the data on behaviour of albino mice has little application in the field. Bronson (1979) suggested that commensal and feral populations of mice differ in many characteristics including social organisation. While mice are generally neophilic (Barnett 1988), Kronenberger & Médioni (1985) argue that wild mice may have rapidly evolved neophobia because of man's fight against rodents.

There can even be differences between different populations of wild rodents (Mitchell et al. 1977). Invasions are often established from one or a few dispersing individuals, so genetic differences between rats could result in substantial phenotypical differences on different islands. Closed populations of mice have been shown to have a deficiency of heterozygotes, while larger populations are genetically variable (Berry 1970). Closed island populations can be expected to show differences in behaviour and population dynamics from populations open to migration, including differences in spatial organisation (Gliwicz 1980). We must also consider the importance of differences in habitat, climate and history of control when drawing generalisations or comparisons amongst the studies referred to in this review.

1.3 OBJECTIVES

The objective of this study was to summarise the current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices, by searching recent literature and contacting key researchers on rodent behaviour and control.

To provide a framework for this search, seven key questions were identified:

- Do rodents have different taste preferences? What are they?
- What lures are known to be attractive to the different rodent species?
- Does the degree of neophobia vary between rodent species? Is there any evidence that neophobia can vary throughout the year, with population density or food supply?
- What is the meal size of the different rodents?
- What is known about behaviour of rats in relation to bait stations (e.g. Norway rats like to sit on their haunches when eating bait)? Is anything known about colour preference in rodents?
- How do the movements and home ranges of the species relate to commonlyused bait station spacings?
- What other possible behavioural factors are relevant to rodent control (e.g. poison shyness, resistance)?

2. Methods

To search for current knowledge of rodent behaviour in relation to control devices, I conducted computer-based searches of the published literature and made personal contact with key researchers in New Zealand and other countries. Topics covered included food and bait preferences, bait palatability, spacing systems, investigatory behaviours, feeding behaviour, neophobia, bait size, and bait station designs. I also specifically targeted research on rodents on islands and island eradication programmes. Some incidental information on habitat use on islands is included, but the review does not cover the ecology of the rodent species in depth (nor is the literature on decision analysis regarding

when to attempt rodent eradication included (see Harwood 2000; Maguire 2004; Park 2004; Iwatsuki et al. 2005). The computer searches were done through <u>http://STNeasy.cas.org</u>. I specified the Life Sciences category with the following databases: BIOSIS, BIOTECHNO, CABA, Caplus, EMBASE and SCISEARCH. The various combinations of words in the searches are listed in Appendix 1. I also scanned the literature lists of the papers targeted by these searches, and received literature lists and reprints from individual researchers. Potentially useful papers found during the search but not referred to in the text are included in Appendix 2.

3. Results

3.1 TASTE PREFERENCES AND LURES

Meehan (1984) cautioned that 'it is impossible to say which particular foodstuff will be preferred by individual rats or even whole populations—there is no such thing as a universally acceptable bait'. Rowe (1973) made a similar comment about mice. These statements have been confirmed by studies of consumption of foods by wild rats (Clark 1982). Lund (1988b) gave a general summary of the ideal characteristics of rodent baits and additives. No magical additives that made baits irresistible were identified. Marsh (1988) summarised the value of bait additives: 'Sugars and vegetable oils and animal fats are the most universally effective additives for cereal baits to improve acceptance and palatability. Flavour additives to baits have often decreased rather than increased consumption'. Bait materials and lures that have been shown to be attractive or palatable to the four rodent species are listed in Table 1.

3.1.1 Bait bases

While rodents will eat most seed types, various studies have found preferences for particular seed or grain baits. Whole canary seed is particularly attractive to wild-strain mice, while pinhead oatmeal and wheat were well accepted (Rowe et al. 1974). Pennycuik & Cowan (1990) reported that part wild-strain mice found canary seed, maize and sunflower seeds palatable. Canary seed was again one of the most palatable foods, along with soft wheat and rice in a study of mice in Australia (Robards & Saunders 1998). In Egypt, mice preferred wheat to sorghum, sunflower seeds and bran + 5% molasses (Asran 1993a, b). While canary seed is highly palatable to mice, its small size limits its application in the field. This could be overcome by pelleting the grain with just enough propylene glycol to act as a binder (Robards & Saunders 1998). Pellets are acceptable to mice in the field (Jacobs et al. 2003), but can easily crumble and lose their attractiveness when wet (Twigg & Kay 1992; Robards & Saunders 1998).

Yabe (1979) found that ship rats principally ate fruit and seeds. Among a variety of seeds, millet was highly preferred by commensal ship rats (Khan 1974). Boiled rice has been recommended for *Rattus rattus* and *R. exulans* in Burma (Harrison & Woodville 1950).

Norway rats in a study displayed extreme omnivory (Yabe 1979). Wild Norway rats have been shown to prefer wheat meal to whole wheat, white flour or wheat germ (Barnett & Spencer 1953a), and whole wheat to barley or sausage rusk (Barnett & Spencer 1949). Wild Norway rats caught from refuse dumps and a poultry shed preferred sweet rice, proso millet, peanuts, barley and sunflower seeds to corn (Brooks & Bowerman 1973). They disliked peas, buckwheat, sesame, lentils and raw soybeans. Cooking the soybeans inactivates the bitter protein soyin that causes the dislike. The general preference was for grains of low protein, high carbohydrate and moderate fat or seeds of high protein, low carbohydrate and high fats. The presence of high levels of the starch amylopectin may be the key to the attractiveness of sweet rice to Norway rats (Brooks & Bowerman 1973). Smythe (1976) recommended that composite baits contain 25% protein. Malting (steeping, germinating and drying) the grain can increase carbohydrate content, which has been shown to greatly increase bait acceptance (Nolte 1999).

TABLE 1. SUMMARY OF BAIT MATERIALS AND LURES ATTRACTIVE AND/OR PALATABLE TO MICE AND RATS. PALATABILITY INDICATED BY \times .

BAIT/LURE	MICE	SHIP RATS	NORWAY RATS	KIORE	REFERENCES
Canary seed	×				Rowe et al. 1974; Robards & Saunders 1998; Pennycuik & Cowan 1990
Oats	×			×	Rowe et al. 1974; McFadden 1984
Wheat	×		×		Barnett & Spencer 1949, 1953; Rowe et al. 1974; Asran 1993a, b
Rice		×	×	×	Harrison & Woodville 1950; Brooks & Bowerman 1973; Khan 1974
Millet		×	×		Brooks & Bowerman 1973; Khan 1974
Barley			×	×	Brooks & Bowerman 1973; McFadden 1984
Maize	×			×	McFadden 1984; Pennycuik & Cowan 1990
Sunflower seed	×		×		Brooks & Bowerman 1973; Pennycuik & Cowan 1990
Peanuts			×		Brooks & Bowerman 1973
Cooked soybean			×		Brooks & Bowerman 1973
Sugars	×	×	×		Rowe 1961; Collier & Bolles 1968; Howard et al. 1972; Smythe 1976
Saccharin			×		Wagner 1971
Oils	×	×	×		Rowe et al. 1974; Ahmad et al. 1974; Meehan 1984; Pathak & Saxena 199
Coconut		×	×	×	McFadden 1984; Bull 1972; Robertson et al. 1998
Agar	×				Moro 2002
Fishmeal	×				Robards & Saunders 1998
Chocolate	×		×		Singh 2003; Weihong et al. 1999
Onion	×				Saxena et al. 1995
Egg (yolk, shell)		×	×		Shafi et al. 1990,1992; Pervez et al. 1999
Yeast		×	×		Shafi et al. 1990, 1992
Cheese			×		Weihong et al. 1999
Soap			×		Weihong et al. 1999
Grape			×		Smythe 1976
Blood & offal			×		Bull 1972
Cinnam-aldehyde	2		×		Bull 1972
Fish			×		Bull 1972
Raspberry			×		Bull 1972
Aniseed			×		Bull 1972
Banana				×	McFadden 1984
Eucalyptus				×	McFadden 1984
Vanilla				×	McFadden 1984
Clove				×	McFadden 1984

Barley, oats and, to a lesser extent, maize, were readily accepted by kiore (McFadden 1984). Seasonal variation has been reported, with a change to more nutritious food in autumn (Nieder 1986).

3.1.2 Sugars and oils

Using a conditioned food aversion technique (Reidinger et al. 1983; Stewart et al. 1983; Mason et al. 1985), Mason et al. (1991) determined that toxicants cannot be simply classed as bitter, sweet, sour or salty, but have complex flavours to which rodents respond. Bullard et al. (1977) used the responses of Philippine ricefield rats (*Rattus rattus mindanensis*) to show that intensifying the flavour cues of familiar or favoured foods could be a useful way of enhancing bait take. So-called attractants help to keep rodents feeding longer at food sources. They may be effective because they mask the taste of a rodenticide and/or they are palatable in their own right (Meehan 1984).

Sugar is a well-known effective additive for rats and mice, while bitter flavours tend to be rejected (Rowe 1961; Howard et al. 1972; Shimizu et al. 1980; Marsh 1988; Yamaguchi 1995). Norway rats in trials preferred salty and sweet tastes over sour and bitter ones (Karasawa & Muto 1978; Kolody et al. 1993). The most attractive concentrations of sugars have also been assessed in various trials. Howard et al. (1972) recommended 64 g/L in liquid baits for wild-caught and laboratory Norway rats, while Smythe (1976) recommended 1-5% sucrose by weight. Other authors have recommended higher concentrations (Collier & Bolles 1968). When given the choice between sugar on its own and flour, Norway rats consumed only small amounts of the sugar (Barnett 1956). Inverted sugars like maltose, dextrose, fructose and levulose also are acceptable to rodents (Smythe 1976). Of the artificial sweeteners, saccharin was favoured by laboratory rats over cyclamate, while wild Norway and ship rats preferred glucose to saccharin (Wagner 1971). Sugars also help preserve the baits, potentially increasing shelf- and field-life, but also increase bait palatability to invertebrates and reptiles (J. Russell, Auckland University, pers. comm.).

Oils can be effective additives. Meehan (1984) found that the higher the level of oil in bait, the more readily it was taken. Mice have exhibited a preference for high-fat foods (Imiazumi et al. 2001) and rats have an appetite for dietary fats and oil (Elizalde & Sclafani 1990; Ramirez 1993). Glycerin, corn oil, arachis oil and mineral oil were more palatable to mice than olive, linseed or cod-liver oils (Rowe et al. 1974). Groundnut oil probably has a neutral flavour to rodents (neither attractive nor repellent), but may act to mask the flavour of cereals to which rats have developed bait shyness (Bhardwaj & Khan 1979a, b). In conjunction with gur, groundnut oil increased bait consumption by mice more than just the gur alone (Pathak & Saxena 1995). Olive oil enhanced the acceptance of baits to male ship rats in no-choice tests, while soybean oil, sunflower oil, mustard oil, groundnut oil and coconut oils were all preferred over plain bait in choice tests, and groundnut oil was preferred over coconut and mustard oils (Ahmad et al. 1994). However, in the same study, female rats preferred coconut, mustard and, to some extent, sunflower and soybean oil in mixed diets. In a study in the USA, coconut, peanut and corn oils were most prefered by Norway rats, whilst corn oil was preferred over peanut oil by black rats (Meehan 1984). In another study, adhesive oils reduced palatability of oats to all three species of rat tested (Pank 1976).

3.1.3 Other additives and lures

Mice in a study exhibited a preference for monosodium glutamate (MSG) and NaCl (salt), but more so for sugars (Yamaguchi 1995). On Thevenard Island (Australia), mice selected parrot seed coated with agar more often than either the seed alone or seed coated with wax (Moro 2002). The addition of salt to these baits increased bait consumption. Also in Australia, fishmeal was a successful additive to bait for mice (Robards & Saunders 1998; Jacobs et al. 2003). These authors listed a range of other additives that made no difference to consumption, including chocolate, cheese, aniseed, peanut oil and honey. By contrast, chocolate is used elsewhere as an effective trap attractant for mice (author, pers. obs.), to such an extent that UK researchers have developed a chocolate mousetrap (Singh 2003). The addition of 2% onion pulp (but not garlic, ginger or tulsi) improved consumption of bajra flour by by mice in India (Saxena et al. 1995).

Egg yolk and yeast were successful additives to poison baits for wild-caught ship rats in Pakistan, more so than minced meat, egg shell, sheep blood or chicken blood (Shafi et al. 1990). Conversely, egg shell ranked the highest, then egg yolk, yeast and minced meat in field trials in Pakistan (Pervez et al. 1999). Toasted coconut has been used successfully as bait in traps in Rarotonga (Robertson et al. 1998).

A bait type often used for rats in New Zealand is peanut butter and rolled oats, while the hazelnut spread 'Nutella' has been successful with Norway rats (J. Russell, pers. comm.). On Browns Island, Hauraki Gulf, Auckland, cheese, chocolate and soap were preferred (in that order) over wax and oiled wood by Norway rats (Weihong et al. 1999). Tabuchi et al. (1991) listed black pepper, milk and coffee as highly preferrred food-related odours; while nut, peppermint, plum, orange and cheese also elicited a bar-pressing response from rats. Smythe (1976) suggested that some additives act as 'curiosity enhancers' to rodents and mentioned, in particular, a 'powerful, persistent synthetic grape flavour'. This was effective when used as a coating for plastic bags containing the baits, but not when added into the bait. Raw fish and beef, dried dog food, coconut oil, fresh or dried blood, chicken offal, cinnamaldehyde, raspberry, aniseed and other commercial products have all been attributed with attractive properties for Norway rats (Bull 1972). Shafi et al. (1992) found that yeast was the most palatable additive to flour/rice baits, followed by egg shell, with egg yolk, sheep and chicken blood and minced meat being less preferred. Schisla et al. (1970) described the success of 'Dexide'-a carbohydrate with flavour material-that increased the consumption and efficacy of warfarin to mice, ship rats and Norway rats. Salt and MSG are variable in their effect, and were disliked at concentrations above 0.5% (Ohara & Naim 1977; Marsh 1986, 1988; Kolodiy et al. 1993). Female rats consumed more salt than male rats (Flynn et al. 1993).

McFadden (1984) listed aniseed, banana, coconut, clove, eucalyptus and vanilla as acceptable lures for kiore. Veitch (1995) found that kiore preferred Rentokil Rid Rat baits that contained 7.5 ml/L of sucaryl over the standard baits that contained vanilla and carbon disulphide, and those with chocolate and oil, or coconut or vegetable oil.

3.1.4 Formulations

In preliminary bait trials with wild-caught mice, O'Connor & Booth (2001) found that PESTOFF[®] and Talon®50WB were more palatable and effective than Racumin[®] or Talon®20P. PESTOFF[®]20R was, however, less palatable to mice from Mokoia Island than standard Challenge diet (Cleghorn & Griffiths 2002). Wild-caught mice found both non-toxic and toxic Talon®20P cereal pellets more palatable than the RS5 cereal pellets or fishmeal pelleted 'cat baits' tested by Morgan et al. (1996), presented either in a simulated aerial drop or in bait stations. Talon wax blocks were preferred over kibbled wheat, poultry pellets and Mapua pellets by mice on Mana Island, Wellington (Todd & Miskelly unpubl. report cited in Cleghorn & Griffiths 2002). Talon wax blocks controlled mice on Varanus Island, Australia (J. Angus, pers. comm. in Moro 2002).

Ship rats wild-caught from poultry sheds in India preferred freshly-prepared formulations of Quintox[®] in a white flour/sugar/groundnut oil mix over commercially available Quintox[®] cake and pellets (Saini & Parshad 1992).

Airey & O'Connor (2003) found Talon[®] 50WB and Storm[®] wax blocks had low palatability when presented to wild-caught Norway rats, and resulted in low mortality. RS5 pellets and Talon[®]20P pellets were both preferred over fishmeal cat pellets by wild-caught ship rats (Morgan et al. 1996). Storm was effective against kiore on Double Island (McFadden 1992), as was Talon[®]20P on Burgess Island (McFadden & Greene 1994).

Bait formulations often contain wax to enhance bait longevity and waterresistance (O'Connor & Eason 2000). Symthe (1976) cautioned that rats in Hawaii were averse to wax, and that waxes can vary in hardness. Norway rats on the Noises Islands found 'too much' wax unattractive (Moors 1985a). Ross et al. (2000) tested Pestoff baits with and without an unspecified additive and found that the additive had no effect on palatability. The pelleted Pestoff formulation was more palatable than the block formulation, and also more palatable than Ditrac Blox.

Adhesives may be needed to hold the poison onto the bait, especially in aerial operations. Pank (1976) found that zinc phosphide baits containing Alcolec S were more effective than those containing corn oil.

3.1.5 Hardness

Hardness affects bait preference of rodents. Smythe (1976) suggested that rodents will gnaw on anything, but baits with a hardness between that of soft wheat and water-soaked corn appeared to be optimum. Ford (1977) found that increasing hardness of diet reduced food wastage by mice and rats, that less wastage occurred when they were fed pellets made from finely ground materials (an effect that was not related to hardness), and that apparent food consumption increased with the softness of the diet. Robards & Saunders (1998) found that mice preferred soft wheat varieties. Dehusking of whole grains by rodents can lead to the removal of the poison and thus lower efficacy (Smythe 1976). McFadden (1984) commented that kibbled grains are more practical than whole grains, as they allowed the poison to be absorbed into the kernel. Similarly, both laboratory Norway rats and wild-caught ship rats have been observed to leave the skin of carrots (author, pers. obs.).

3.1.6 Wrappings

Wrapped bait is often left on islands after eradication programmes as a security against possible rodent survivors (Towns et al. 1994). Rodents can easily chew through paper, plastic and 'fiber' (e.g. Shumake et al. 2000). However, wrapping bait in tinfoil or in ziplock plastic bags reduced its palatability and efficacy to mice (Brown 1993) and to Norway rats in trials (Airey & O'Connor 2003).

3.1.7 Colour

The addition of green dye had no effect on the consumption of wheat by mice (Robards & Saunders 1998). McFadden (1984) mentioned a trial in which green dye appeared to reduce the palatability of baits for kiore. Meehan (1984) stated that 'rats and mice are almost certainly colour blind, but yellow and green are more "attractive" as they are seen as a very light grey'. Mice can discriminate amongst colours, and laboratory mice preferred white cages over black, green and, particularly, red ones (Walton 1933a, b; Sherwin & Glen 2003).

3.1.8 Gnaw sticks

Gnaw sticks are often used to determine the presence of rodents (e.g. Hook & Todd 1992; Jansen 1993; Adams 1997; Shaw 1997; Garcia et al. 2002). Typically, they are made of wood soaked in vegetable oil. Wax or cereal/wax blocks, candles, chocolate and soap are also sometimes used (Towns et al. 1994, 1995; Brown 1997; Nelson et al. 2002; Veitch 2002d). There have been no specific studies comparing the attractiveness or 'gnaw-ability' of different sorts of gnaw sticks.

3.2 MEAL SIZE

The study by Mutze (1991) on turnover rates in wild mice indicated that mice need to eat 17% of their body mass each day to maintain that mass. Mice are considered to be light and intermittent feeders compared with rats (Crowcroft & Jeffers 1961).

Clark (1982) observed that meals of ship rats tend to be dominated by one food. Wild-caught ship rats in captivity consumed an average 14–18 g of pellets per day (plus a slice of apple) (B.K. Clapperton et al., unpubl. data).

Adult Norway rats have exhibited a preference for food particles 0.4 to 0.7 cm in diameter (Smythe 1976; Lund 1988b—diameter given in mm, presumably in error). This appears to be the size of particle most suitable for a rat to hold in its forepaws while eating. Larger-sized pieces may be hoarded by some rats. Daily intake of different foods can vary greatly (Barnett 1956). A medium-sized Norway rat can take six to eight grains of wheat in its mouth at one time, making a mouthful weighing about 2.1 g. In one study, adult laboratory rats ate, on average, about 19 g of pellets per day (B.K. Clapperton et al., unpubl. data). Laboratory rats in one study had three or four distinct feeding bouts, eating an estimated 2.5-6 g during each bout (Roger Quy, Central Science Laboratory, MAFF, UK, pers. comm.); while in another study they averaged nine or ten

meals per night, eating an average of 2.3 g per meal (Zorrilla et al. 2005). Wild rats tend to have shorter meals than laboratory rats, visiting food sites more frequently but for shorter periods of time (Barnett et al. 1978). In Norway rats, differences in meal size are attributable to differences in sex, size and reproductive status. Females forage in many short visits, while males use fewer, longer visits (Inglis et al. 1996). Shepherd & Inglis (1987) found that a pregnant or lactating female ate the most and her meals were longer and larger than those of the males; but her feeding rate was no greater. The mean amounts eaten by rats in that study varied between 16.3 and 84.6 g/day. The number of meals varied from 5 to 11 per day. Food intake is thus adjusted to calorific expenditure (Macdonald et al. 1999b).

Differences in the rate of feeding or the number and size of meals amongst individual Norway rats imply that there are likely to be differences between individuals in susceptibility to poison shyness resulting from ingestion of sublethal doses (Shepherd & Inglis 1987).

3.3 NEOPHOBIA

The neophobic response can be one of the most pertinent obstacles to efficient rat control (Lund 1988a). Barnett (1958) defined neophobia as the avoidance of an unfamiliar object in a familiar place. It causes problems in poisoning programmes because neophobic animals will avoid new foods and even foods previously eaten if they are placed on or in a novel object (Barnett 1988). The response varies not only between species (see below) but also between populations of the same species (Mitchell et al. 1977) and between individual animals (Cowan & Barnett 1975; Cowan 1977a). The phenomenon of neophobia is reviewed by Brigham & Sibley (1999).

Some researchers have classed mice as neophilic, i.e. that they have a tendency to approach unfamiliar places or objects (Chitty 1954; Barnett 1988), but other researchers dissagree. Misslin & Ropartz (1981) found that a novel object placed in a familiar environment did, in fact, release avoidance and burying responses in laboratory mice. Kronenberger & Médioni (1985) demonstrated a greater level of neophobia in wild mice than in laboratory mice. Wolfe (1969) and Connor (1975) also found that captive wild mice developed a weak neophobic response. However, the same authors pointed out that the very pronounced, long-lasting avoidance behaviour of wild Rattus species is essentially absent in wild Mus. Mice can be quite cautious about taking new baits, and use sampling to test new foods (Chitty 1954; Brown 1993). But one study found that in cereal crops baiting success was not improved by pre-baiting (Mutze 1989). These studies also recommended that baiting success would be improved if bait stations were moved around (see also Berry 1981); although Ajao & Hurst (1992) found that mice preferred to feed from the same station over consecutive nights. Mice are drawn to new feeding sites (Crowcroft 1959; Berry 1981; Rowe 1981). Niemeyer (2002) recommended that clearing of vegetation in front of mouse traps attracts mice to investigate the area. In Australia, mice readily enter live-capture traps on the first night traps are placed in fields. However, there was significant heterogeneity in trappability over seven consecutive nights (Davis et al. 2003).

Ship rats living in close association with people show neophobia, although there is also some conflicting evidence (Meehan 1984). Cowan (1976) demonstrated how changing from a familiar food basket to a novel one or moving the familiar basket to an unfamiliar position, evoked 'new object reaction' in ship rats. Altering the smell of the basket or presenting a new food in it did not evoke avoidance. It may take several weeks for ship rats to enter bait stations (Howard 1987), or only 1-2 days (Watson 1954; Advani & Idris 1982). It is not known whether or not truly wild populations are less neophobic because of their long period of time with no association with people.

Commensal Norway rats are considered to be particularly neophobic (Barnett & Cowan 1976; Cowan 1977a; Meehan 1984; Moors et al. 1992). This makes them difficult to trap or to attract into bait stations. Adult females can be particularly difficult (Thorsen et al. 2000). Lund (1988a) discussed the issue of neophobia in relation to baiting techniques for rats, and recommended that bait stations be placed close to a runway, not directly on it (citing Howard 1986a, b), and should never be moved during a control period. Inglis et al. (1996) recommended that baits should be covered by materials already present at the site, and that use of natural holes or other natural sources of protection for baits, rather than man-made bait stations, can reduce the problem of neophobia. Establishing permanent bait stations and/or pre-feeding the target rats with familiar highly palatable foods are suggested ways of mitigating the effects of neophobia (Inglis et al. 1996). Even small differences in the appearance or construction of bait stations, or in their odour, may be detected by rats. Shepherd & Inglis (1987) demonstrated the importance of addressing the problem of neophobia. In that study, captured commensal Norway rats ate more difenacoum bait in a familiar container than their standard diet in a novel feeder. This result indicates that neophobia towards a palatable food, even one containing poison, is likely to be transient compared with the neophobia towards a new object such as a bait station (see also Inglis et al. 1996). Feeding from novel food containers can be delayed by several days, while feeding on novel foods normally occurs towards the end of the first night (Brunton 1995). Inglis et al (1996) calculated that the introduction of novel bait containers doubled the number of days needed to accumulate a lethal dose for brodifacoum (1 day to 2 days), and increased it 14-fold for difenacoum (1 day to 14 days). Norway rat populations isolated from human contact for many generations on Breaksea and Hawea Islands did not appear to be neophobic (Taylor & Thomas 1989, 1993). Neophobia may also be reduced in individuals infected with the parasite Toxoplasma gondii (Macdonald et al. 1999a, b). Inglis et al. (1996) found no sex differences in the degress of neophobia to novel foods.

There is little information available about neophobia in kiore. Moors et al. (1992) stated that kiore may even be attracted to new objects, but Harrison & Woodville (1950) mentioned avoidance of a new food container by *R. exulans* living as house-rats in Burma. Nelson et al. (2002) suggested neophobia as a possible reason for the failure of Polynesian rats in Hawaii to use bait stations.

3.4 FEEDING BEHAVIOUR

Mice may visit many feeding locations during a single foray (Crowcroft & Jeffers 1961). They appear to feed quite randomly. Although a few feeding areas may be heavily exploited during the course of one night, these sites vary from night to night (Meehan 1984). Mice have been described as light and erratic feeders, making it difficult to ensure that each individual receives a lethal dose of poison (Rowe 1973). For example, a high degree of variability in Pestoff 20R bait consumption was recorded between individual mice from Mokoia Island (Cleghorn & Griffiths 2002).

Ewer (1971) describes the eating, prey killing and drinking behaviour of ship rats. Notably, they are very adept at manipulating food particles, and perching on their haunches or clinging to branches. There are photographs of a rat sitting on a 1.6-mm diameter wire, 'fishing' up a nut on a string and eating it while still perched on the wire.

Both wild and laboratory Norway rats show marked exploratory and sampling behaviour (Barnett 1956). When unfamiliar foods are provided to Norway rats in familiar conditions, they are sampled during the first feeding period (Barnett 1956). The amount eaten then is not a good indicator of preference when feeding has stabilised. This stabilising usually takes 1 or 2 days. Both adult and juvenile rats exhibit sampling behaviour, the only difference being that adult rats spill less food (Barnett 1956). Young rats do a lot of sampling and exploration that could lead them to food sources (Barnett 1956). Sampling can result in the change from feeding on one food to another or from one feeding site to another (Barnett 1956). Such changes take several days in wild Norway rats (Barnett & Spencer 1953a). When provided with a range of unfamiliar foods, wild Norway rats do not sample among them in a manner that would facilitate identification of any toxin present (Beck et al. 1988).

Barnett (1956) observed Norway rats licking their food-covered forepaws and even the mouths of other rats. Young that were still suckling licked the paws and mouth of the mother. Norway rats will sit back on their haunches and hold grain in their front paws (Meehan 1984). Mice will pick up a grain in their front paws and dehusk and eat it rather like they were peeling and eating a banana (Meehan 1984).

There have been many studies of social facilitation of feeding in rats. Norway rats follow trails left by other rats to find food (Galef & Buckley 1996). Cues transmitted from a mother to her pups during the nursing period are sufficient to determine the dietary preference of the young at weaning (Galef & Clark 1972; Valsecchi et al. 1993). Barnett (1956) noted that young Norway rats tend to orientate themselves towards their mother, thus being led indirectly to food sources. No evidence was found of deliberate guidance by mothers. Young rats stay close to the adults so they tend to eat what the adults eat, and this becomes their familiar diet (Galef & Clark 1971; Galef 1977). Naive rats will choose an unfamiliar food after observing another rat feeding on that food (Posadas-Andrews & Roper 1983; Galef et al. 1984; Strupp & Levitsky 1984; Galef & Whiskin 2000, 2001). Mice also learn food preferences in Norway rats can also be mediated by odour cues left at feeding sites by conspecifics (Galef & Heiber

1976; Laland & Plotkin 1991), but the effect is not so pronounced in wild mice (Valsecchi et al. 1966). Lavin et al. (1980) and Bond (1984) presented data that support the idea that a non-poisoned rat can learn to avoid a novel flavour by perceiving the sick state of a poisoned conspecific rat and using that cue to avoid potentially dangerous foods. However, Galef et al. (1990) failed to provide any evidence that naive observer rats will learn to avoid a food as a result of interacting with demonstrator rats that had eaten the food and exhibited symptoms of toxicosis. There is evidence that rat foetuses are able to learn odour aversions (Smotherman 1982).

Mice (Ylonen et al. 2002) and Norway rats (Barnett & Spencer 1953a) prefer to feed at sites close to cover. Norway rats will drag food items to cover unless the food is too heavy, or they can feed undisturbed (Barnett & Spencer 1953a). Enderpols et al. (2003) found that farmers who complied with a prescribed bait station placement plan were most likely to achieve complete eradication of rats. Bait acceptance levels in Norway rats on farms were highest in bait stations located at specific structural elements on a farm which were the sites of highest rat activity (Endepols & Klemann 2004), and social interactions also affected choice of bait stations (Klemann & Pelz 2005). Macdonald et al. (1999b) discussed the role of predators in the feeding behaviour of rats. Hoarding is another aspect of feeding behaviour that can influence bait take. Sheikher & Malhi (1983) found no evidence of hoarding by mice, but Naumov (1940) described how mice in the Ukraine store food for the winter. Norway rats will hoard food after initial bouts of feeding if they are hungry (Barnett & Spencer 1951; Fantino & Cabanac 1980; Wallace 2003). Some types of food are more likely to be hoarded than others (Barnett & Spencer 1951). Food size, number of feeding sites, distance to the burrow and group size all influence food-carrying behaviour (Whishaw & Tomie 1989; Whishaw et al. 1989; Whishaw & Dringenberg 1991; Thullier et al. 1992; Nakatsuyama & Fujita 1995). Females, especially while lactating, are more likely to hoard than males (Boice 1977; Meehan 1984). Ship rats do not like to feed far from shelter and will hoard food more frequently than kiore (McCartney 1972). Not all stored food is eatenfood caches have been found full of fungus (Meehan 1984). Veitch (2002a) suggested that food hoarded by Norway rats on Browns Island was then available to mice after the rats had died. Kiore will also hoard poison pellets (Cash & Gaze 2000). McKenzie (1993) noted kiore on Motuopao Island nesting in grass close to bait stations and feeding at regular intervals on the bait.

3.5 SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR

Wolff (2003) described rodent behaviour systems as complex, variable and adapted to high reproductive rates and marked changes in density (see also Berry 1981).

Social behaviour can influence which animals have access to bait stations. In commensal situations, large numbers of rats may use a single bait station (Shorten 1954). But in a captive Norway rat colony, it was observed that there was usually a 'pioneer' rat that regularly appeared first in a feeding period (Barnett & Spencer 1951). Subordinate mice (Rowe 1973) and Norway rats (Berdoy 1991) fed when dominant animals were inactive. Similarly, Drickamer

& Springer (1998) found that while there were no significant differences in nocturnal activity patterns by age or sex, subordinate male mice were active early in the night and dominant males were active later. Dubock (1982) suggested that socially inferior rats might only be allowed to feed from a bait station during the later stage of a poison operation, as they are excluded by dominant individuals. Shepherd & Inglis (1987) also found that a dominant female Norway rat could deter even the males from using the same food source. Taylor & Thomas (1993) advocated the use of permanent bait stations so that less-dominant individual Norway rats could learn from others to access the bait. Norway rats will sometimes feed together at bait stations (J. Russell, pers. comm.). This group feeding gives individuals a degree of protection from predators (Roger Quy, pers. comm.). Ship rats are more gregarious and less aggressive than kiore, relying more on grooming and stereotyped agonistic postures (McCartney 1972).

3.6 MOVEMENTS AND HOME RANGE

Meehan (1984) summarised the pre-1980s literature on movements of rats and mice. Movements and home ranges of rodents in New Zealand have been summarised by Atkinson & Moller (1990), Innes (1990), Moors (1990) and Murphy & Pickard (1990). Gliwicz (1980) characterised island populations of rodents (bank voles and deer mice) as having smaller home ranges than in open systems. Norway rats can climb trees and ship rats and mice will jump and climb to get to food (Timm & Salmon 1988).

There are numerous references from around the world to movements of mice (Young et al. 1952; Brown 1953; Pearson 1963; DeLong 1967; Tomich 1970; Berry & Jakobson 1974; Nikitina et al. 1976; Twigg et al. 1991, 2002). The most notable findings are reported in the following text. Mice tend not to move great distances. In an agricultural setting in Australia, one third of the mice were caught in the same trap location, and the maximum recorded movement was 60 m (Twigg et al. 2002). Most estimates of average home range size for freeranging wild mice vary between 0.0035 and 8.024 ha (Lidicker 1966; Fitzgerald et al. 1981; Sage 1981; Krebs et al. 1995; Chambers et al. 2000). In the Orongorongo Valley, New Zealand, mice would visit many parts of their ranges in one night (Fitzgerald et al. 1981). Males tend to travel further than females (Lidicker 1966; Quadagno 1968; Tomich 1970; Hackmann et al. 1980; Mikesic & Drickamer 1992), but Fitzgerald et al. (1981) found that female home ranges sometimes matched those of males. Female home range size can increase in winter (Lidicker 1966). In feral mice in San Francisco, movement peaks occurred in the coldest part of winter, during the breeding season and when the population was nearly extinct (Lidicker 1966). In Australian wheatfields, ranges of mice could be ten times larger outside of the breeding season than during it (Krebs et al. 1995). Home range size may also be affected by competition from other rodents (Quadagno 1968). Mice seldom cross roads (Kozel & Fleharty 1979; Wilkins 1982), and they prefer to stay close to cover (Gray et al. 2000). Female mice stay near the nest around parturition and thereafter spend more and more time away from it (Barnett & McEwan 1973). Usually juveniles disperse, setting up territories in unoccupied space (DeLong 1967; Mackintosh 1981), but older mice will move if habitat conditions deteriorate (Newsome 1969a, b). Mice living in refuge habitat (along fencelines) in Australian wheatfields would make foraging movements extending to about 20-30 m into the crop (Jacob et al. 2004). Successful island eradications of mice have used bait station spacings of 25 or 50 m (Hook & Todd 1992; Brown 1993). Twigg et al. (1991) recommended bait station spacings of no more than 20 m in Australian soybean crops. Moro (2001) found that mouse densities declined more on grids with bait stations spaced every 10 m than on grids baited every 20 m; and according to Moro (2001), manufacturer recommendations for the use of Talon for mouse control is for baits to be no more than 3 m apart.

Ship rat movements are, typically, also small. Estimates of average movements between captures vary from 18 to 174 m (Spencer & Davis 1950; Watson 1951; LaVoie et al. 1970; Daniel 1972; Temme 1973; Innes & Skipworth 1983; Dowding & Murphy 1994). In New Zealand forests, ship rats have been recorded as evenly (Innes & Skipworth 1983) or patchily distributed (Dowding & Murphy 1994) in home ranges averaging about 1 ha for males and smaller for females (Tomich 1970; Innes & Skipworth 1983; Hickson et al. 1986; Dowding & Murphy 1994). In Fiordland, in March 2000, three male ship rats had home ranges of 7.5, 9.1 and 11.4 ha, while two females had home ranges of 0.89 and 0.27 ha (Pryde et al. 2005). Home range sizes in the Orongorongo Valley estimated by Daniel (1972) were much smaller (0.17 ha for males and 0.08 ha for females). Ranges are sometimes exclusive, but Dowding & Murphy (1994) found substantial overlap in ranges, both between and within sexes, and den sharing. Male ranges may increase during the breeding season. In Tenerife, Canary Islands, ship rats were more active along roads than in other parts of forests (Delgado et al. 2001). Roads that ran on forest ridges and slopes were used more than those in ravine beds in laurel forest, but there was no topographical difference in road use in pine forest. At North Head, New South Wales, ship rats favoured habitat with dense understorey, especially with enhanced leaf litter (Cox et al. 2000). On Macquarie Island, ship rats were found in areas with extensive stands of tussock, including beaches, raised coastal terraces, coastal hill slopes, coastal ridge tops, coastal rock stands, and stream courses (Pye et al. 1999). The tussock fringes of stream courses were important dispersal corridors into the inner areas of the island. A bait station spacing of 100 m is considered suitable for ship rats (Innes 1995); although, if home ranges are less than 1 ha (as is the case for most females), not all rats will have access to a bait station in their home range at this spacing. However, as neighbouring rats are removed by the poisoning, the remaining rats are likely to move into the unoccupied space (Innes 1990).

Norway rats can move many kilometres, but average movements of radiotracked rats in arable land were 340 m for females and 660 m for males (Taylor & Quy 1978). The tracked rats usually kept to hedgerows, but some crossed open areas for up to 500 m. These movements were considered to be changes in home sites, and males made them every 7 days and females every 14 days (Taylor 1978). Captive rats systematically patrolled their home ranges (Cowan 1977b). Norway rats living near human food depots moved shorter distances than the above stated (Davis et al. 1948; Hardy & Taylor 1979; Hartley & Bishop 1979). Norway rats studied by Davis et al. (1948) and Kemper (1960, cited in Davis 1953) moved up to about 45 m between places of shelter and food. Kunkel (1989) noted that home range size in urban parks was dependent on the

proximity of burrows to food sources. On the Noises Islands, Norway rats travelled widely (average distance 113 m) between successive captures, with males moving further than females (Moors 1985b). Over 2-5 nights, Norway rats on Whale Island moved on average 72 m (Bettesworth 1972). Distances travelled and home ranges of Norway rats increased as food became more dispersed (Hardy & Taylor 1979). Gibson (1973) studied a Norway rat burrow system near Christchurch. The removal of two lactating females from the colony resulted in the nestlings moving beyond their burrows and subsequently being captured. Norway rats on the islands of South Georgia were found mostly in dense stands of coastal tussock grasslands, with burrows excavated out of the peat (Pye & Bonner 1980). Hartley & Bishop (1979) made the observation that Norway rat infestations in hedges were always associated with streams. Norway rat home ranges on Kapiti Island averaged 5.78 ha for males and 5.13 ha for one female (Bramley 1999). Home range lengths averaged 438.7 m (males) and 459 m (females). Successful island eradications of Norway rats have used bait station spacings of 50 or 100 m (Moors 1985a; Taylor & Thomas 1993; Kaiser et al. 1997; Taylor et al. 2000). Newly arrived on Frégate Island, a Norway rat settled in one area, around which its offspring also settled (Thorsen et al. 2000). Most captures of rats on this island were in a 75×60 m area until 8 months after the invasion.

Kiore nest and feed in trees (Daniel 1969; McCartney 1970; Williams 1973; Moors et al. 1992), and make arboreal runways through coconut fronds (McCartney 1970). However, they are only occasionally captured in the forest canopy (Stone 1985; Sugihara 1997). Average kiore home ranges on Kapiti Island were much smaller than those of Norway rats (0.14 ha for males and 0.18 ha for females). Range lengths were 51.8 m (males) and 67.2 m (females) (Bramley 1999). The kiore were in the areas of denser vegetation, where they may not easily come in contact with poison baits (Bramley 1999). Kiore on Stewart Island were most abundant in manuka and riparian shrubland, habitats with dense ground cover (Harper et al. 2005). Home ranges of kiore on Tiritiri Matangi Island averaged 37-60 m but were very variable in size (Nicholas 1982). Size and shape of kiore home ranges varied with habitat and population density in Hawaii (Jackson & Strecker 1962; Nass 1977, but see Wirtz 1972). Dwyer (1978) found segregation of males and females, and amongst age classes. Male kiore in New Zealand tend to move further than females and adults further than juveniles (Moller 1977; Nicholas 1982). This has also been shown to be the case in the Pacific and Asia (Jackson & Strecker 1962; Tomich 1970; Tamarin & Malecha 1971; Wirtz 1972; Lindsey et al. 1973; Williams 1974; Nass 1977; Dwyer 1978). In sugarcane, average distances kiore moved between successive captures was about 35 m (Lindsey et al. 1973). Successful island eradications of kiore have used bait station spacings of 50 m (McFadden & Towns 1991; McKenzie 1993; McFadden 1997; Cash & Gaze 2000). The 100-m spacing of bait stations on Coppermine Island may have contributed to the failure of the kiore eradication there (McFadden 1997). Bait stations 20-25 m apart may be necessary for kiore (Bramley 1999).

3.7 TERRITORIALITY

Mice have a flexible form of territoriality, dependent on the distribution of resources and population dynamics (Myers 1974; Lloyd 1975; Hackmann et al. 1980; Maly et al. 1985; Hurst 1987a; Krebs et al. 1995b; Chambers et al. 2000; Gray et al. 2000, 2002). The apparent difference in social organisation between field and commensal rodents seems to be due primarily to the fact that food is much more evenly distributed in most field situations. In commensal situations, mice form cohesive social groups, or demes, that defend a communal territory (Crowcroft 1955; Crowcroft & Rowe 1963; Lidicker 1976; Mackintosh 1981; Singleton 1983). Territory boundaries tend to form where there are distinctive physical features (Mackintosh 1981; Singleton & Hay 1983). When mice are at high densities in agricultural landscapes, home ranges overlap, and at the end of the breeding season the mice become nomadic (Krebs et al. 1995a, b; Chambers et al. 2000). In evergreen New Zealand forests, where mouse densities are low, there is exclusive use of space by both sexes, and territorial defence (Fitzgerald et al. 1981), although mice did maintain group territories in the Marlborough Sounds (Murphy & Pickard 1990).

Ship rats in New Zealand forest generally do not live in colonies like commensal rats (Hooker & Innes 1995), although Dowding & Murphy (1994) recorded them denning together. Adult females tend to occupy exclusive areas in the breeding season (Innes & Skipworth 1983; Hickson et al. 1986), but not always, and rats have been observed together, usually one following another. There has been no published study of territoriality of Norway rats or kiore in New Zealand. Macdonald et al. (1999b) summarised the social system of commensal Norway rats in Britain. Where resources were scarce or scattered, males appeared to maintain exclusive ranges, with access to numerous females. Groups developed around reliable food supplies. Social organisation in a captive colony of kiore was described as hierarchical, with females dominant over males (Davis 1979).

Rodents, particularly kiore, probably avoid other rodent species, but habitat structure is more important than direct competition in determining their distribution (Dick 1985; Bramley 1999). Norway rats may, however, prey on kiore (Bramley 1999). It has been suggested that interference from Norway rats may cause kiore to feed more up in trees (Atkinson & Moller 1990). Ship rats may dominate kiore (Russell & Clout 2004), and the two species compete for nest sites (McCartney 1970). Ship rats have been observed killing mice (Ewer 1971).

3.8 RESPONSES TO BAIT STATIONS

A lot of the thrust of rodent bait station development has been not for the improvement of efficacy but, rather, for the reduction of pesticide hazards (Kaukeinen 1989; Jacobs 1990). Some issues of concern elsewhere are not necessarily relevant to rodent control on New Zealand islands. Obviously, an assessment of non-target risks will affect bait station design. The entrance hole should be just large enough for the largest target rodent to enter (Lund 1988b). Howard (1987) noted that a station should be large enough for the target rodents to be comfortable while feeding in the box. This is important, not just to ensure that a visiting rodent eats plenty of bait, but also that it eats it in the

box, not removing it. It is important that the interiors of bait stations are large enough for Norway rats to sit in their preferred position on their haunches to eat the bait (Roger Quy, pers. comm.).

Bohills et al. (1982) found that mice were more likely to consume baits inside small bait boxes than from large boxes or open trays. Eight bait station designs tested by Kaukeinen (1989) did not differ in mouse utilisation. In contrast, rats varied in their use of these stations. Volfova & Stejskal (2003) found that mice preferred the largest plastic box they tested. They suggested that the mice were opting for a 'bed and breakfast' strategy. Given a choice between two stations of the same size and shape, the mice chose one made of metal over one made of paper.

Bait stations can be made of wood, plastic or bamboo. If made of metal, Howard (1987) recommended that they have a plastic or some other liner. Lund (1988b) stated that wooden boxes are generally better accepted by rodents than metal ones (see section 3.3 of this report). Bohills et al. (1982) found that mice preferred cardboard boxes over those made of plastic. Cylinders were preferred over triangular, but not rectangular, boxes. A study by Ajao & Hurst (1992) found that mice took more food from cardboard stations than plastic stations of identical design. The baffles placed inside commercial bait stations to prevent children from reaching in may prevent group feeding by Norway rats (Roger Quy, pers. comm.).

Corrigan & Williams (1986) described a PVC piping T-station designed for the control of mice in poultry operations. Kaukeinen (1987) noted that simpler designs were, in general, used sooner and to a greater extent by Norway rats than more complex designs. Weihong et al. (1999) found that wire-mesh trap covers were more often entered by Norway rats than those made of clear plastic or galvanised iron. Erickson et al. (1990) devised an ingenious station design for ship rats that excludes deer mice and house mice. The station is set on a central pole that is easily climbed by the rats, but not the smaller rodents. This design could have potential for the exclusion of other ground-dwelling non-target species. A 20-L plastic bucket design with wooden ramps also makes use of the climbing behaviour of ship rats for bait access (Morris 2002). Innes (1995) commented that less bait would be wasted if bait stations for ship rats were off the ground away from dampness on Norfolk Island. In a macadamia nut orchard in Hawaii, baits placed in the trees were more often taken than those placed on the ground (Tobin et al. 1997). Ship rats appeared to enter yellow 'Nova Pipe' stations freely (Taylor 1984). McFadden (1984) used large plastic containers with 70-mm-diameter holes at either end. He found that kiore on Lady Alice Island entered these containers and fed on the bait, but Norway rats on the Noises Islands were reluctant to enter them (Moors 1985a). Spurr et al. (2005) found that captive Norway rats preferred to enter and eat bait from wooden boxes, yellow 'Nova Pipe' or black plastic boxes than larger white plastic containers.

3.9 OTHER FACTORS

3.9.1 Behavioural resistance

This concept covers the various behavioural characteristics that make it hard to control a rodent population that has had previous experience with poisoning. It was defined by Brunton et al. (1993) as 'behavioural traits which diminish a rat's

tendency to eat palatable poison to which it otherwise has access to consume a lethal dose'. It includes learned behaviours like the development of bait shyness and poison avoidance through conditioned food aversion learning, and enhanced neophobia (Brunton et al. 1993). Beyond this, Humphries et al. (1992, 2000) have provided evidence that some populations of house mice in Birmingham show inherited behavioural cereal bait aversion. Such innate behaviours include neophobia and the ability to detect and recognise poison. Bait shyness can lead to enhanced neophobia. Rats that have survived poisoning operations are more neophobic than those never exposed to poison (Macdonald et al. 1999b). Greaves (1994) noted that 'avoidance behaviour, which could be heritable, can and does reduce the efficacy of rodenticides and may also enhance the effects of physiological resistance' (see below). Behavioural resistance can be exacerbated by the presence of ample alternative foods so that the rodents are not pressured to eat the poison baits, and by other ecological factors (Greaves et al. 1982b; Berdoy & Macdonald 1991; Quy et al. 1992; Macdonald et al. 1999b).

3.9.2 Bait shyness and poison aversion

There is a vast literature on the development of bait shyness and poison aversion in rodents. I do not attempt a comprehensive review of the knowledge here, but draw attention to some of the relevant literature. Early studies include that of Richter (1953) and Rozin (1968). Some of the key papers on the mechanisms of aversion learning include Nachman & Ashe (1973), Nachman & Jones (1974), Nachman & Hartley (1975) and Best & Batson (1977). A number of researchers, especially in India, have looked at the role of various food characteristics in the development of conditioned food aversions, and aversions to different poisons (e.g. Howard et al. 1968; Bhardwaj & Khan 1978; 1979a, b; 1980; Rao et al. 1980; Bhardwaj et al. 1984; Jain & Sarkar 1984; Naheed & Khan 1989, 1990; Singh & Saxena 1991; Zeinelabdin & Marsh 1991; Saxena & Mathur 1995; Saxena et al. 1995). Mice did not develop bait shyness to Quintox® (Twigg & Kay 1992). Thomas & Taylor (2002) noted that either bait shyness or poison resistance was apparent in the rat population on Ulva Island. Reviews of aversion learning are found in Domjan et al. (1977), Domjan (1980), Garcia et al. (1985), Lund (1988a), and Prakash (1988). Riley & Clark (1977) provide a bibliography on conditioned taste aversion literature. Cowan et al. (1994) recommended micro-encapsulation of poisons as a way of reducing the formation of learned aversions, by delaying the symptoms of poisoning.

3.9.3 Resistance

Rats can also be physiologically resistant to poisons (Thijssen 1995; Taylor et al. 1996). This is a genetic trait that has been selected for over generations of exposure to certain rodenticides (Greaves 1994; Kohn & Pelz 1999; Kohn et al. 2003). Warfarin-resistant mice, Norway rats and ship rats have been found in England and Europe (Boyle 1960; Greaves et al. 1976; Greaves 1994). Warfarin-resistant rats can be also resistant to difenacoum (Greaves et al. 1982a, b). The issues of bait avoidance and the efficacy of poisons against warfarin- and difenacoum-resistant rats were discussed by Quy et al. (1992). Cleghorn & Griffiths (2002) found no evidence of resistance to brodifacoum in mice from Mokoia Island.

3.9.4 Odours

Odours play an important role in feeding, social and reproductive behaviour of rodents (Bronson 1976; Hurst 1990a, b, c, 1993). They can affect rodent responses to traps, baits and bait stations (Becker 1977; Stoddart 1983). The odour of preferred foods and male mouse urine increased mouse investigatory behaviour (Pennycuik & Cowan 1990), while consumption of high-fat foods by mice was mediated by odour cues (Kinney & Antil 1996). Hurst (1987b) proposed that urine marks may provide cues or orientation and may enhance the rapid detection of novel objects. The odour left in traps by recent occupants affect mice in different ways, dependent on sex, age and reproductive status (Rowe 1970; Wuensch 1982; Drickamer 1995, 1997; Drickamer et al. 1992). In general, though, traps scented with the odour of mouse have achieved higher catch rates than clean traps (Temme 1980). Bait stations scented with the odour of sexually mature mice were visited more often by male mice than clean stations (Volfova & Stejskal 2003). As mentioned earlier, scent trails left by conspecifics lead rats to food sites (Galef & Buckley 1996), and urinal and faecal deposits at food sites can transmit food preferences amongst rats (Galef & Heiber 1976; Laland & Plotkin 1991; Valsecchi et al. 1993; Selvaraj & Archunan 2002b). The bioactivity of some of the components of rat urine has been described by Selvaraj & Archunan (2002a). Bull (1972) found that odours failed to influence feeding activity at preferred or non-preferred sites.

Sulphur-containing compounds found in rat gland extracts can attract ship rats, Norway rats and mice to baits. This response is concentration-dependant. Carbon disulphide is attractive at concentrations between 0.0001% and 0.005% but can be repellent to ship rats at 0.01% (Bean et al. 1988; Shumake & Hakim 2001; Shumake et al. 2002; Veer et al. 2002). However, Parshad (2002) reported improved zinc phosphide bait acceptance and trapping of ship rats with the addition of 1%. Dimethyl sulphide and dimethyl disulphide are similarly attractive to ship rats (Veer et al. 2002). Carbon disulphide can, however, evaporate rapidly off baits (Veitch 1995).

Mice in trials avoided human odours (Drickamer et al. 1992). Norway rats have also been found to be responsive to human odour (Taylor et al. 1974a). Naive rats avoided the odours of predators, but predator-experienced ship rats and Norway rats did not (Bramley 1999), and rats in this study did not avoid feeding stations tainted with synthetic predator odours.

3.9.5 Repellents

While a full search of the literature on repellents is outside the scope of this review, the following information is relevant. Aniseed is thought to be repellent to Norway rats (Barnett & Spencer 1953b). Capsacin and, to a lesser extent, denatonium, have deterred rats from gnawing (Shumake et al. 2000). Bitrex[®] has been commonly added to baits to produce a bitter taste to humans. Kaukeinen & Buckle (1992) found that wild commensal Norway rats and mice accepted Bitrex[®] at 10 ppm in Talon[®] and Klerat[®]. However, kiore on Little Barrier Island chose Bitrex-free baits over those containing Bitrex (Veitch 2002c), and at least two eradication attempts using Bitrex have failed (I. McFadden, pers. comm. in McClelland 2002a). Compounds added to baits as bird repellents can reduce palatability, although cinnanamide and tannic acid

were acceptable to laboratory-bred Norway rats (Spurr et al. 2001), as were combinations of cinnamon/Avex[®] (B.K. Clapperton et al. unpubl. data). Combinations of d-pulegone/Avex[®] were less palatable to both rat species (B.K. Clapperton et al., unpubl. data). Fungicides can reduce bait palatability, but Smythe (1976) found that para-nitrophenol can be acceptable (to unspecified rodents) at an appropriate level.

Ultrasonic sound was once heralded as a promising rat repellent system (Pinel 1972, 1974). High-intensity ultrasonic sound elicits a flight response, and rats rapidly learn to avoid sources of noxious sound. However, while there are ultrasonic products available for domestic use, this system is not used in large-scale rodent control. There is no scientific evidence that ultrasonic devices are effective, presumably because of problems with habituation and practicalities of field application.

3.9.6 Grooming

One behavioural trait of mice that has been taken advantage of in pest control is grooming. Poisonous dust laid on mouse runways or in holes collects on the animals and is ingested during grooming (Rowe 1973).

3.9.7 Responses to traps

The role of residual odours on trap efficacy has been covered above (see section 3.9.4). Different species of rodents are not equally trappable—Norway rats are comparatively difficult to trap (Taylor et al. 1974b). Individual rodents are also not equally trappable, because of a combination of intrinsic factors and experience (Crowcroft & Jeffers 1961; Hurst & Berreen 1985; Khan 1992). Individual mice, especially females, can be either trap-prone or trap-shy. Males and females can show different levels of trappability, as can adults and subadults (Drickamer et al. 1999). Extrinsic factors (e.g. humidity, temperature and vegetation cover) can change the relative trappability of mice (Drickamer 1999; Davis et al 2003).

3.9.8 Practical matters

Smythe (1976) and Timm & Salmon (1988) noted that baits and bait materials are often stored with other chemicals. They can thus become tainted and possibly unattractive to rodents. Morgan et al. (1996) showed that mixed storage of Talon, RS5 and fishmeal baits reduced consumption of the Talon baits by mice, but did not affect ship rat consumption of any of the baits. Smythe (1976) also commented that baiting programmes are often ineffective because of poor-quality bait materials, stating that rodents do not like grain that is rodent-contaminated, dirty, old, stale or musty. Asran (1993a) found that mice preferred fresh baits to old baits that had been infested with insects. However, Roger Quy (pers. comm.) was surprised at the wide variety of foods eaten by wild rodents, including some disgusting-looking or smelling foods; and Twigg et al. (2002) found that ZP wheat bait that had been in dry storage for 3.5 years was more effective at killing mice than fresh bait. This was attributed to the lack of the typical strong zinc phosphide smell in the aged bait. Likewise, Reserpine baits that had been in storage for 1-9 months were as palatable as fresh baits to mice (Meehan 1980).

Feeding by non-target species can also influence bait take. Jacob et al. (2002) found that in bait stations designed for mice in Australia, pellet baits were removed more by ants than by mice.

4. Discussion and conclusions

There have been few comparative studies of behavioural responses of pest rodents to control devices. There is ample literature on rodent behaviour in regards to medical research and psychology. Research related to pest rodents was focused on specific pest species.

There is much information available on attractants, but there are no magical attractants for all rodents. There is wide variability between species, between populations and between individuals in taste preferences. As a general rule, familiar foods with enhanced levels of sugar, fat or oil and/or salt are likely to make acceptable baits. Various formulations are available, often containing wax to improve environmental longevity. Soft baits are, in general, more preferred, but can lead to more wastage. Bait size should be suitable for the feeding habits of the target rodent.

Levels of neophobia vary amongst the four rodent species present in New Zealand. Little is known about variation in neophobia over time, or with population density or food supplies. Cowan (1977a) made the important point that neophobia may have arisen as a result of selection during the development of the commensal habitat. He proposed that isolated populations of rats, living now in the absence of such selection, as on islands, might show little new-object reaction. The significance of this for island re-invasion is that while rat populations long established on islands may not show neophobia and thus may be easy to eradicate, new invaders from commensal populations may be a lot more wary of baits and bait stations. Alternatively, the difficulties eradicating rats recently arrived on islands may be more due to low density reducing competition and therefore less pressure for rats to feed on less-preferred foods (i.e. baits).

The implication from the different feeding behaviours and neophobic responses between rats and mice is that while rat bait stations need to be kept in one place for many nights to overcome neophobia; for mice, a better strategy is to move the bait stations to encourage exploration. Movement patterns of the different species indicate that different bait station spacings may be needed, depending upon the target species. The effectiveness of bait stations above ground level should be assessed.

The movements of wild rats are largely the result of the two inherent (but opposing) tendencies to explore and to avoid (Barnett 1956). The complex interaction between different behavioural responses to food and bait stations by various rats was well summed up by Shepherd & Inglis (1987), discussing commensal Norway rats: 'We have two possible answers to the question of "Which rats do not eat the poison when a treatment fails?" The first is that it is

the subordinates, who have been excluded from the "delicious" rat bait by the dominant animals. In this case a little perseverance should do the trick; once the dominants have been eliminated, the subordinates will eat the bait in their turn. The second answer is that the survivors are the dominant animals who are most neophobic and have not been tempted away from their familiar diet. In this case simple perseverance with the treatment is unlikely to succeed'.

Territoriality of rodents varies from species to species and with ecological conditions. The ability of individuals in a population to access baits or bait stations could vary with population density, or food supply. Placing of control devices should thus be determined with reference to the socio-ecological characteristics of the population in question.

Issues such as bait shyness and other forms of behavioural resistance obviously play a major role in the success of ongoing rodent control operations, and there is substantial literature on these subjects. Their application to one-off operations on islands, however, is limited. They have application to re-invasion by rodents. Knowledge of the history of control of populations from which reinvaders come would allow an assessment of the significance of these behavioural traits to eradication efforts.

The interactions between behaviour of the rodents and ecological factors will determine the success of poison baiting. Rowe et al. (1974) concisely stated a common theme in the literature: 'House-mice are most difficult to control in places where food and cover coincide and are extensive'. This message is being heeded. Miller & Miller (1995) noted that successful island rodent eradication programmes have been timed to coincide with low population numbers and the cessation of breeding, and a limited food supply. According to Roger Quy (pers. comm.): 'The key feature determining the degree of success during control operations is the stability of the habitat and thus the likelihood that individuals will actively or inadvertently avoid traps, baits or bait containers'. Gray & Hurst (1997) also stress the impact of environmental factors on the social behaviour and, thus, spatial dispersion of mice.

No matter what behavioural challenges rodents provide, with adequate resources, it is possible to eradicate them, at least from restricted areas. As Elton (1940) remarked: 'One reason why even very efficiently organised destruction of rodents does not extinguish them is really the same reason why a predatory animal does not wipe out its prey: when rodents become scarce pursuit is no longer worth the expenditure of energy needed to make a kill'. But as Rowe (1973) concluded: 'With the mouse just such pursuit is essential if populations are to be eradicated'.

5. Acknowledgements

I am very grateful to Roger Quy for replying in such length to my email. He provided me with an expert overview of the issues which was essential for making sense of all else I read. Thanks also to James Russell who provided me with a lot of his own knowledge and an extensive bibliography, and comments on the manuscript. David Cowan, John Innes Glen Saunders, and Bruce Thomas also promptly replied to my cries for help. The whole project would have been impossible without the efficient assistance with librarian services from Ferne McKenzie, who dealt with my requests that started as a cascade, rapidly turned to a torrent and continued to trickle for quite a while! The project was funded by the Department of Conservation (DOC Science Investigation no. 3716), and I thank Elaine Murphy for giving me the opportunity to do this review, for guiding me through it, and for her editorial comments. Thanks also to Grant Singleton and an anonymous referee for their constructive criticisms.

6. References

- Abdelkrim, J.; Pascal, M.; Samadi, S. 2005: Island colonization and founder effects: the invasion of the Guadeloupe islands by ship rats (*Rattus rattus*). *Molecular Ecology* 14(10): 2923– 2931.
- Adams, J. 1997: Eradication of Norway rats from Motu-o-kura. Ecological Management 5: 5-10.
- Advani, R.; Idris, M. 1982: Neophobic behavior of the house rat *Rattus rattus rufescens*. *Zeitschrift fuer Angewandte Zoologie* 69: 139-144.
- Ahmad, M.S.; Munir, S.; Khan, A.A. 1994: Laboratory evaluation of some vegetable oils as bait enhancers against roof rat, *Rattus rattus. Pakistan Journal of Zoology 26(2)*: 93–97.
- Airey, A.T.;. O'Connor, C.E. 2003: Consumption and efficacy of rodent baits to Norway rats. *DOC Science Internal Series 148.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 9 p.
- Ajao, P.A.; Hurst, J.L. 1992: Aspects of the feeding behaviour of house mice relevant to their control. *International Pest Control* 34: 178-179.
- Amori, G.; Clout, M. 2003: Rodents on islands: a conservation challenge. Pp. 63-68 in Singleton, G.R.; Hinds, L.A.; Krebs, C.J.; Spratt, D.M. (Eds): Rats, mice and people: rodent biology and management. ACIAR Monograph No. 96.
- Asran, A.A. 1993a: Bait preference and palatability of the house mouse, *Mus musculus* L. under laboratory conditions. *Egyptian Journal of Agricultural Research* 71(4): 907-913.
- Asran, A.A. 1993b: Effect of some additives on food consumption of the house mouse, *Mus musculus* L., in new reclaimed area. *Egyptian Journal of Agricultural Research* 71(4): 901–906.
- Atkinson, I.A.E.; Moller, H. 1990: Kiore. Pp. 175-192 in King, C.M. (Ed.): The handbook of New Zealand mammals. Oxford University Press, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Atkinson, I.A.E.; Towns, D.R. 2001: Advances in New Zealand mammalogy 1990-2000: Pacific rat. Journal of the Royal Society of New Zealand 31: 99-109.
- Barnett, S.A. 1956: Behaviour components in the feeding of wild and laboratory rats. *Behaviour 1*: 24-43.
- Barnett, S.A. 1958: Experiments on 'Neophobia' in wild and laboratory rats. *British Journal of Psychology 49*: 195-201.
- Barnett, S.A. 1988: Exploring, sampling, neophobia, and feeding. Pp. 295-320 in Prakash, I. (Ed.): Rodent pest management. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Barnett, S.A.; Cowan, P.E. 1976: Activity, exploration, curiosity and fear. *Interdisciplinary Science Review 1*: 43-62.
- Barnett, S.A.; Dickson, R.G.; Marples, T.G.; Radha, E. 1978: Sequences of feeding, sampling and exploration by wild and laboratory rats. *Behavioural Processes 3*: 29–43.

- Barnett, S.A.; McEwan, I.M. 1973: Movements of virgin, pregnant and lactating mice in a residential maze. *Physiology & Behavior 10*: 741–746.
- Barnett, S.A.; Spencer, M.M. 1949: Sodium fluoroacetate (1080) as a rat poison. *Journal of Hygiene* 47: 426-430.
- Barnett, S.A.; Spencer, M.M. 1951: Feeding, social behaviour and interspecific competition in wild rats. *Behaviour 3*: 229–242.
- Barnett, S.A.; Spencer, M.M. 1953a: Experiments on the food preferences of wild rats (*Rattus norvegicus* Berkenhout). *Journal of Hygiene, Cambridge* 51: 16-34.
- Barnett, S.A.; Spencer, M.M. 1953b: Responses of wild rats to offensive smells and tastes. *Britisb* Journal of Animal Behaviour 1: 32-37.
- Bean, N.J.; Galef, B.G. Jr.; Mason, J.R. 1988: The effect of carbon disulphide on food consumption by house mice. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 52: 502–507.
- Beck, M.; Hitchcock, C.L.; Galef, B.G. 1988: Diet sampling by wild Norway rats offered several unfamiliar foods. *Animal Learning and Behavior 16*: 224–230.
- Becker, K. 1977: Experiments with odorous baits in trapping rats and mice. Zeitschrift fuer Angewandte Zoologie 64: 59-68.
- Berdoy, M. 1991: Feeding behaviour of wild rats, *Rattus norvegicus*: social and genetic aspects. D Phil, Oxford University, Oxford, UK.
- Berdoy, M.; MacDonald, D.W. 1991: Factors affecting feeding in wild rats. Acta Ecologica 12: 261-279.
- Berry, R.J. 1970: The natural history of the mouse. Field Studies 3: 219-262.
- Berry, R.J. 1981: Population dynamics of the house mouse. Pp. 395-425 in Berry, R.J. (Ed.): Biology of the house mouse. Academic Press, London, UK.
- Berry, R.J.; Jakobson, M.E. 1974: Vagility in an island population of the house mouse. *Journal of Zoology (London)* 173: 341–354.
- Best, M.R.; Batson, J.D. 1977: Enhancing the expression of flavor neophobia: some effects of the ingestion-illness contingency. *Journal of Experimental Psychology and Animal Behavior Processes* 3: 132-143.
- Bettesworth, D.J. 1972: Aspects of the Ecology of *Rattus norvegicus* on Whale Island, Bay of Plenty, New Zealand. Unpublished MSc Thesis, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand. 60 p.
- Bhardwaj, D.; Khan, J.A. 1978: Effect of texture on food preferences of bait-shy wild rats (*Rattus rattus* L.). *Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Sciences Section B* 78: 77–80.
- Bhardwaj, D.; Khan, J.A. 1979a: Effect of texture of food on bait-shy behaviour in wild rats (*Rattus rattus*) I. *Applied Animal Ethology* 5: 361-367.
- Bhardwaj, D.; Khan, J.A. 1979b: Responses of 'roof' rat, *Rattus rattus* L., to non-oily and oily foods after poisoning in oily foods. *Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Sciences Section B* 88: 125-129.
- Bhardwaj, D.; Khan, J.A. 1980: Responses of *Rattus rattus* L. to foods previously used in a mixture for poisoning with zinc phosphide. *Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Sciences Section B* 89: 215–219.
- Bhardwaj, D.; Siddiqui, J.A.; Khan, J.A. 1984: Mitigating and bait-shyness developed by wild rats (*Rattus rattus L.*). II. Use of boiled foods and oily cereal mixtures. *Zeitschrift fuer Angewandte Zoologie* 71: 339–346.
- Bohills, S.; Meehan, A.P.; Leonard, S.P. 1982: Advantages of bait boxes in house mouse *Mus musculus* control. *International Pest Control 24*: 34-35.
- Boice, R. 1977: Burrows of wild and albino rats: effect of domestication, outdoor raising, age, experience and maternal state. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 91*: 649-661.
- Bond, N.W. 1984: The poisoned partner effect in rats: some parametric considerations. *Animal Learning and Behavior 12*: 89–96.

- Boyle, M. 1960: A case of apparent resistance of *Rattus norvegicus* to anticoagulant poisons. *Nature* 4749: 519.
- Bramley, G.N. 1999: Habitat use and responses to odours by rodents in New Zealand. Unpubl. PhD thesis, University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand.
- Brammer, G.; Barnett, S.A.; Marples, T.G. 1988: Responses to novelty by the Australian swamp rat, *Rattus putreolus. Australian Mammology 11*: 63-66.
- Brigham, A.J.; Sibly, R.M. 1999: A review of the phenomenon of neophobia. In Cowan, D.P.; Feare, C.J. (Eds): Advances in vertebrate pest management. Filander, Verlag, Furth, Germany.
- Bronson, F.H. 1976: Urine marking in mice: causes and effects. Pp. 119-141 in Doty, R.L. (Ed.): Mammalian olfaction, reproductive processes, and behavior. Academic Press, New York, USA.
- Bronson, F.H. 1979: The reproductive ecology of the house mouse. *The Quarterly Review of Biology* 54: 265-299.
- Brooks, J.E.; Bowerman, A.M. 1973: Preferences of wild Norway rats for grains, seeds and legumes. *Pest Control* 41: 13-39.
- Brown, D. 1993: Eradication of mice from Allports and Motutapu Islands. *Ecological Management 1*: 19-30.
- Brown, D. 1997: Chetwode Island kiore and weka eradication programme. *Ecological Management* 5: 11-20.
- Brown, R.Z. 1953: Social behavior, reproduction, and population changes in the house mouse (*Mus musculus* L.). *Ecological Monographs* 23: 217-240.
- Brunton, C.F.A. 1995: Neophobia and its effects on the macro-structure and micro-structure of feeding in wild brown rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). *Journal of Zoology (London) 235*: 223–236.
- Brunton, C.F.A.; MacDonald, D.W.; Buckle, A.P. 1993: Behavioural resistance towards poison baits in brown rats, *Rattus norvegicus*. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 38(2): 159–174.
- Buckle, A.P.; Smith, A.P. (Eds) 1994: Rodent control methods: chemicals. CAB International, Farnham Royal, UK.
- Bull, J.O. 1972: The influence of attractants and repellents on the feeding behaviour of *Rattus norvegicus*. Pp. 154–159 in Proceedings of the 5th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Bullard, R.W.; Shumake, S.A. 1977: Food-base flavor additive improves bait acceptance by ricefield rats. *Journal of Wildlife Management 41*: 290–297.
- Cash, B.; Gaze, P. 2000: Restoration of Motuara Island—Queen Charlotte Sound. *Ecological Management 8*: 31-36.
- Chambers, L.K.; Singleton, G.R.; Krebs, C.J. 2000: Movements and social oranization of wild house mice (*Mus domesticus*) in the wheatlands of northwestern Victoria, Australia. *Journal of Mammalogy 81(1)*: 59-69.
- Chitty, D. 1954: Control of rats and mice. (Vol 1 & 2) Clarendon Press, Oxford, UK.
- Clark, D.A. 1982: Foraging behavior of a vertebrate omnivore (*Rattus rattus*): meal structure, sampling, and diet breadth. *Ecology* 63: 763-772.
- Cleghorn, M.; Griffiths, R. 2002: Palatability and efficacy of Pestoff 20R bait on mice from Mokoia Island, Rotorua. *DOC Science Internal Series 25*. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 15 p.
- Clout, M.N.; Veitch, C.R. 2002: Turning the tide of biological invasion: the potential for eradicating invasive species. Pp. 1-3 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Collier, G.; Bolles, R. 1968: Some determinants of intake of sucrose solutions. Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 65: 379–383.

- Connor, J.L. 1975: Genetic mechanisms controlling the domestication of a wild house mouse population (*Mus musculus* L.) *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology* 89: 118-130.
- Corrigan, R.M.; Williams, R.E. 1986: The house mouse in poultry operations: pest significance and a novel baiting strategy for its control. Pp. 120-126 in Proceedings of the 12th Vertebrate Pest Conference. University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Courchamp, F.; Chopuis, J-L.; Pascal, M. 2003: Mammal invaders on islands: impact, control and control impact. *Biological Review* 78: 347–383.
- Cowan, D.P.; Bull, D.S.; Inglis, I.R.; Quy, R.J.; Smith, P. 1994: Enhancing rodenticide performance by understanding rodent behaviour. Proceedings—Brighton Crop Protection Conference, Pests and Diseases 1994 (3): 1039–1046.
- Cowan, P.E. 1976: The new object reaction of *Rattus rattus* L.: the relative importance of various cues. *Behavioural Biology* 16: 31-44.
- Cowan, P.E. 1977a: Neophobia and neophilia: new object and new-place reactions of three *Rattus* species. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 91*: 63-71.
- Cowan, P.E. 1977b: Systematic patrolling and orderly behaviour of rats during recovery from depredation. *Animal Behaviour 25*: 171-184.
- Cowan, P.E.; Barnett, S.A. 1975: The new-object and new-place reactions of *Rattus rattus* L. *Zoological Journal of the Linnaean Society* 56: 219-234.
- Cox, M.P.G.; Dickman, C.R.; Cox, W.G. 2000: Use of habitat by the black rat (*Rattus rattus*) at North Head, New South Wales: an observational and experimental study. *Austral Ecology 25*: 375-385.
- Crowcroft, P. 1955: Territoriality in wild mice. Journal of Mammalogy 36: 299-301.
- Crowcroft, P. 1959: Spatial distribution of feeding activity in the wild house mouse (*Mus musculus* L.). *Annals of Applied Biology* 47: 150-155.
- Crowcroft, P.; Jeffers, J.N.R. 1961: Variability in the behaviour of wild house mice (*Mus musculus* L.) towards live traps. *Proceedings of the Zoological Society (London)* 137: 573–582.
- Crowcroft, P.; Rowe, F.P. 1963: Social organisation and territorial behaviour in the wild house mouse (*Mus musculus*). *Proceedings of the Zoological Society (London) 140*: 517–531.
- Daniel, M.J. 1969: A survey of rats on Kapiti Island. New Zealand Journal of Science 12: 363-372.
- Daniel. M.J. 1972: Bionomics of the ship rat (*Rattus r. rattus*) in lowland forest in New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Science 15*: 313-341.
- Davis, D.E 1953: Characteristics of rat populations. Quarterly Review of Biology 28: 373-401.
- Davis, D.E.; Emlen, J.T.; Stokes, A.W. 1948: Studies on home range in the brown rat. *Journal of Mammalogy 29*: 207-255.
- Davis, L.S. 1979: Social rank behaviour in a captive colony of Polynesian rats. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 6*: 371-380.
- Davis, S.; Akison, L.K.; Farroway, L.; Singleton, G.R.; Leslie K. 2003: Abundance estimators and truth: accounting for individual heterogeneity in wild house mice. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 67: 634-645.
- Delgado, J.D.; Arévalo, J.R.; Fernández-Palacios, J.M. 2001: Road and topography effects on invasion: edge effects in rat foraging patterns in two oceanic island forests (Tenerife, Canary Islands). *Ecography 24*: 539–546.
- DeLong, K.T. 1967: Population ecology of feral mice. Ecology 48: 611-634.
- Dick, A.M.P. 1985: Rats on Kapiti Island. Coexistence and diet of *R. norvegicus* (Berkenhout) and *R. exulans* (Peale). Unpubl. MSc thesis, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand.
- Dilks, P.; Towns, D. 2002: Developing tools to detect and respond to rodent invasions: workshop report and recommendations. *DOC Science Internal Series 59*. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.

- Domjan, M. 1980: Ingestional aversion learning: unique and general processes. Advances in the Study of Behavior 11: 275-336.
- Domjan, M.; Barker, L.M.; Best, M. (Eds) 1977: Learning mechanisms in food selection. Baylor University Press, Waco, Texas, USA.
- Dowding, J.E.; Murphy, E.C. 1994: Ecology of ship rats (*Rattus rattus*) in a kauri (*Agathis australis*) forest in Northland, New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Ecology 18: 19-28.
- Drickamer, L.C. 1995: Odors in traps: does most recent occupant influence capture rates for house mice? *Journal of Chemical Ecology 21*: 541–555.
- Drickamer, L.C. 1997: Responses to odors of dominant and subordinate house mice (*Mus domesticus*) in live traps and responses to odors in live traps by dominant and subordinate males. *Journal of Chemical Ecology 23*: 2493–2506.
- Drickamer, L.C. 1999: Trap-response heterogeneity of house mice (*Mus musculus*) in outdoor enclosures. *Journal of Mammalogy 80*: 410-420.
- Drickamer, L.C.; Mikesic, D.G.; Shaffer, K. 1992: Use of odor baits in traps to test reactions to intraand interspecific chemical cues in house mice living in outdoor enclosures. *Journal of Chemical Ecology 18*: 2223-2250.
- Drickamer, L.C.; Springer, L.M. 1998: Methodological aspects of the interval trapping method with comments on nocturnal activity patterns in house mice living in outdoor enclosures. *Behavioural Processes* 43: 171-181.
- Dubock, A.C. 1982: Pulsed bait—a new technique for high potency, slow-acting rodenticides. Pp. 123-136 in Proceedings of the 10th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Dwyer, P.D. 1978: A study of *Rattus exulans* (Peale) (Rodentia: Muridae) in the New Guinea Highlands. *Australian Journal of Wildlife Research* 5: 221-248.
- Elizalde, G.; Sclafani, A. 1990: Fat appetite in rats: flavour preferences conditioned by nutritive and non-nutritive oil emulsions. *Appetite* 15: 189–197.
- Elton, C. 1940: Voles, mice and lemmings. Clarendon Press, Oxford, UK.
- Enderpols, S.; Klemann, N. 2004: Rats and placement of rodenticides baits for their eradication on indoor livestock farms. NJAS Wageningen Journal of Life Sciences 52: 185–193.
- Enderpols, S.; Klemann, N.; Pelz, H-J.; Ziebell, K-L. 2003: A scheme for the placement of rodenticide baits for rat eradication on confinement livestock farms. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine* 58: 115–123.
- Erickson, W.A.; Marsh, R.E.; Halvorson, W.L. 1990: A roof rat bait station that excludes deer mice. *Wildlife Society Bulletin 18(3)*: 319-325.
- Ewer, R.F. 1971: The biology and behaviour of a free-living population of black rats (*Rattus rattus*). *Animal Behaviour Monographs 4*: 125–174.
- Fantino, M.; Cabanac, M. 1980: Body weight regulation with a proportional hoarding response in the rat. *Physiology and Behavior 24*: 939-942.
- Fitzgerald, B.M.; Karl, B.J.; Moller, H. 1981: Spatial organisation and ecology of a sparse population of house mice (*Mus musculus*) in a New Zealand forest. *Journal of Animal Ecology 50*: 489-518.
- Flynn, F.W.; Schulkin, J.; Havens, M. 1993: Sex differences in salt preference and taste reactivity in rats. *Brain Research Bulletin* 32: 91–95.
- Ford, D.J. 1977: Influence of diet pellet hardness and particle size on food utilization by mice, rats and hamsters. *Laboratory Animals (London) 11*: 241–246.
- Galef, B. 1970: Aggression and timidity: Responses to novelty in feral Norway rats. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology* 70: 370-381.
- Galef, B.G. Jr. 1977: Mechanisms for the social transmission of acquired food preferences from adult to weanling rats. In Domjan, M.; Barker, L.M.; Best, M. (Eds): Learning mechanisms in food selection. Baylor University Press, Waco, Texas, USA.

- Galef, B.G.; Buckley, L.L. 1996: Use of foraging trails by Norway rats. *Animal Behaviour 51*: 765-771.
- Galef, B.G.; Clark, M.M. 1971: Social factors in the poison avoidance and feeding behavior of wild and domesticated rat pups. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology* 75: 341-357.
- Galef, B.G.; Clark, M.M. 1972: Mother's milk and adult presence: two factors determining initial dietary selection by weanling rats. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology* 78: 220-225.
- Galef, B.G. Jr.; Heiber, L. 1976: Role of residual olfactory cues in the determination of feeding site selection and exploration patterns of domestic rats. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 90*: 727–739.
- Galef, B.G.; Kennett, D.J.; Wigmore, S.W. 1984: Transfer of information concerning distant food in rats. *Animal Learning Behavior* 12: 292–296.
- Galef, B.G. Jr.; McQuoid, L.M.; Whiskin, E.E. 1990: Further evidence that Norway rats do not socially transmit learned aversions to toxic baits. *Animal Learning and Behavior 18(2)*: 199–205.
- Galef, B.G.; Whiskin, E.E. 2000: Social influences on the amount of food eaten by Norway rats. *Appetite* 34(3): 327-332.
- Galef, B.G. Jr; Whiskin, E.E. 2001: Interaction of social and individual learning in food preferences of Norway rats. *Animal Behaviour* 62: 41-46.
- Garcia, J.; Lasiter, P.S.; Bermudez-Ratton, F.; Deems, D.A. 1985: A general theory of aversion learning. *Annals of the New York Academy of Science* 443: 8-21.
- Garcia, M.A.; Diez, C.E. et al. 2002: The eradication of *Rattus rattus* from Monito Island, West Indies. Pp. 116–119 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK, IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group.
- Gibson, R.N. 1973: Notes on the burrow system of a colony of *Rattus norvegicus* (Berkenhout, 1767) near Christchurch. *Mauri Ora 1*: 49–53.
- Gliwicz, J. 1980: Island populations of rodents: their organisation and functioning. *Biological Reviews* 55: 109-138.
- Gray, S.J.; Hurst, J.L. 1997: Behavioural mechanisms underlying the spatial dispersion of commensal *Mus domesticus* and grassland *Mus spretus*. *Animal Behaviour* 53: 511-524.
- Gray, S.J.; Jensen, S.P.; Hurst, J.L. 2000: Structural complexity of territories: preference, use of space and defence in commensal house mice, *Mus domesticus*. *Animal Behaviour 60(6)*: 765-772.
- Gray, S.J.; Jensen, S.P.; Hurst, J.L. 2002: Effects of resource distribution on activity and territory defence in house mice, *Mus domesticus. Animal Behaviour 63(3)*: 531-539.
- Greaves, J.H. 1994: Resistance to anticoagulant rodenticides. Pp. 197-217 in Buckle, A.P.; Smith, R.H. (Eds): Rodent pests and their control. CAB International, Bristol, UK.
- Greaves, J.H.; Rennison, B.D.; Redfern, R. 1976: Resistance of the ship rat, *Rattus rattus* L., to warfarin. *Journal of Stored Product Research* 12: 65-67.
- Greaves, J.H.; Shepherd, D.S.; Gill, J.E. 1982a: An investigation of difenacoum resistance in Norway rat populations in Hampshire. *Annals of Applied Biology 100*: 581–587.
- Greaves, J.H.; Shepherd, D.S.; Quy, R. 1982b: Field trials of second generation anticoagulants against difenacoum-resistant Norway rat populations. *Journal of Hygiene* 89: 295–301.
- Hackmann, L.A.; Wuset, P.A.; Barrett, G.W. 1980: Effects of resource partitioning on the home range of feral house mice *Mus musculus*. *Acta Theriologica* 25(32-42): 425-430.
- Hardy, A.R.; Taylor, K.D. 1979: Radio tracking of *Rattus norvegicus* on farms. Pp. 657-665 in Amlaner, C.J.; MacDonald, D.W. (Eds): A handbook on biotelemetry and radio tracking. Pergamon Press, Oxford, UK.

- Harper, G.A.; Dickinson, K.J.M.; Seddon, P.J. 2005: Habitat use by three rat species (*Rattus* spp.) on Stewart Island/Rakiura, New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Ecology 29(2): 251–260.
- Harrison, J.L.; Woodville, H.C. 1950: Notes on the feeding habits of house-rats in Rangoon, Burma. Annals of Applied Biology 37: 296–304.
- Hartley, D.J.; Bishop, J.A. 1979: Home range and movement in populations of *Rattus norvegicus* polymorphic for warfarin resistance. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 12: 19-44.
- Harwood, J. 2000: Risk assessment and decision analysis in conservation. *Biological Conservation* 95: 219-226.
- Hickson, R.E.; Moller, H.; Garrick, A.S. 1986: Poisoning rats on Stewart Island. New Zealand Journal of Ecology 9: 111-121.
- Hook, T.; Todd, P. 1992: Mouse eradication on Mana Island. P. 33 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Hooker, S.; Innes, J. 1995: Ranging behaviour of forest-dwelling ship rats *Rattus rattus* and effects of poisoning with brodifacoum. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 22*: 291–304.
- Howard, W.E. 1986a: Rodent-free using permanent bait stations. Pp. 237–248 in Richards, C.G.J.; Ku, T.Y. (Eds): Control of mammal pests. Taylor & Francis, London, UK.
- Howard, W.E. 1986b: Where to place rodent bait boxes. Pp. 251-254 in Proceedings of the Second Symposium on Recent Advances in Rodent Control, Ministry of Public Health, Kuwait.
- Howard, W.E. 1987: Rodent-free using premanent bait stations. Pp. 147–154 in Richards, C.G.J.; Ku, T.Y (Eds): Control of mammal pests. Taylor & Francis, London. UK.
- Howard, W.E.; Palmateer, S.D.; Nachman, M. 1968: Aversion to strychnine sulfate by Norway rats, roof rats, and pocket gophers. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 12*: 229-241.
- Howard, W.E.; Marsh, R.E.; Palmateer, S.D. 1972: Rat acceptance of different sugar concentrates in water baits. *International Pest Control 11*: 17-20.
- Humphries, R.E.; Meehan, A.P.; Sibly, R.M. 1992: The characteristics and history of behavioural resistance and bait avoidance in inner-city house mice (*Mus domesticus*) in the UK.
 Pp. 161-164 in Proceedings of the 15th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Humphries, R.E.; Sibly, R.M.; Meehan, A.P. 2000: Cereal aversion in behaviourally resistant house mice in Birmingham, UK. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 66(4): 323-333.
- Hurst, J.L. 1987a: Behavioural variation in wild house mice *Mus domesticus* Rutty: a quantitative assessment of female social organisation. *Animal Behaviour* 35: 1846–1857.
- Hurst, J.L. 1987b: The function of urine marking in a free-living population of house mice, *Mus domesticus* Rutty. *Animal Behaviour* 35: 1433-1442.
- Hurst, J.L. 1990a: Urine marking in populations of wild house mice *Mus domesticus* Rutty. I. Communication between males. *Animal Behaviour 40*: 209–222.
- Hurst, J.L. 1990b: Urine marking in populations of wild house mice *Mus domesticus* Rutty. II. Communication between females. *Animal Behaviour 40*: 223–232.
- Hurst, J.L. 1990c: Urine marking in populations of wild house mice *Mus domesticus* Rutty. III. Communication between the sexes. *Animal Behaviour 40*: 233-243.
- Hurst, J.L. 1993: The priming effect of urine substrate marks on interactions between male house mice, *Mus musculus domesticus* Schwarz & Schwarz. *Animal Behaviour* 45: 55-81.
- Hurst, J.L.; Berreen, J. 1985: Observations on the trap-response of wild house mice *Mus domesticus* in poultry houses. *Journal of Zoology Series A 207*: 619-622.
- Imiaizumi, M.; Takeda, M.; Suzuki, A.; Sawano, S.; Fushiki, T. 2001: Preference for high-fat food in mice: fried potatoes compared with boiled potatoes. *Appetite* 36(3): 237-238

- Inglis, I.R.; Shepherd, D.S.; Smith, P.; Haynes, P.J.; Bull, D.S.; Cowan, D.P.; Whitehead, D. 1996: Foraging behaviour of wild rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) towards new foods and bait containers. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 47: 175-190.
- Innes, J.G. 1990: Ship rat. Pp. 206-225 in King, C.M. (Ed.): The handbook of New Zealand mammals. Oxford University Press, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Innes, J.G. 1995: Evaluation of the Norfolk Island rat control programme. Unpubl. Landcare Research Contract Report LC9495/128.
- Innes, J.G.; Skipworth, J.P. 1983: Home ranges of ship rats in a small New Zealand forest as revealed by trapping and tracking. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 10*: 99–110.
- Iwatsuki, K.; Urano, K. (Eds) 2005: Proceedings of the International Conference on Assessment and Control of Biological Invasions. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland & Cambridge, UK.
- Jackson, W.B. 1972: Biological and behavioural studies of rodents as a basis for control. *Bulletin of the World Health Organisation 47*: 281–286.
- Jackson, W.B.; Strecker, R.L. 1962: Home range studies. Pp. 113-123 in Storer, T.I. (Ed.): Pacific Island rat ecology. *Bernice P. Bishop Museum Bulletin 225*.
- Jacob, J.; Ylonen, H.; Perry, J.A.; Singleton, G.R. 2002: Who eats first? Uptake of pellet bait by target and non-target species. *International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 49* (2-3): 121-124.
- Jacob, J.; Ylonen, H.; Runcie, M.J.; Jones, D.A.; Singleton, G.R. 2003: What affects bait uptake by house mice in Australian grain fields? *Journal of Wildlife Management* 67: 341-351.
- Jacob, J.; Ylonen, J.; Singleton, G.R. 2004: Spatial distribution of feral house mice during a population eruption. *Ecoscience* 11: 16–22.
- Jacobs, W.W. 1990: Required use of protected bait stations in the U.S. Pp. 36-42 in Proceedings of the 14th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Jain, A.P.; Sarkar, P.M. 1984: Responses of wild mice *Mus musculus* towards 2 acute poisons and a new food. *Zeitschrift fuer Angewandte Zoologie* 71(2): 151-156.
- Jansen, W.P. 1993: Eradication of Norway rats and rabbits from Moutohora (Whale) Island, Bay of Plenty. *Ecological Management 1*: 10–15.
- Ji, W.; Veitch, C.R.; Craig, J.L. 1999: An evaluation of the efficiency of rodent trapping methods: the effect of trap arrangement, cover type, and bait. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 23*: 45-52.
- Kaiser, G.W.; Taylor, R.H.; Buck, P.D.; Elliot, J.E.; Howald, G.R.; Drever, M.C. 1997: The Langara Island seabird habitat recovery project: eradication of Norway rats, 1993-1997. Canadian Wildlife Service, Pacific and Yukon region, British Columbia. *Technical Report Series No. 304.*
- Karasawa, K.; Muto, S. 1978: Taste preference and aversion for sourness in rats. *Japanese Journal* of Nutrition 36: 181-186. In Japanese, English summary.
- Kaukeinen, D.E. 1987: Evaluation of rodent bait station use under controlled conditions. Pp. 103–114 in Shumake, S.A.; Bullard, R.W. (Eds): Vertebrate pest control and management materials: 5th volume, ASTM 974. American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia.
- Kaukeinen, D. 1989: Rodent bait stations. Journal of Food Protection 52(10): 756-757.
- Kaukeinen, D.E.; Buckle, A.P. 1992: Evaluations of aversive agents to increase the selectivity of rodenticides, with emphasis on denatonium benzoate (Bitrex®) a bittering agent.
 Pp. 192-198 in Proceedings of the 15th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Khan, J.A. 1974: Laboratory experiments on the food preferences of the black rat (*Rattus rattus* L.). *Zoological Journal of the Linnaeus Society* 54: 167–172.
- Khan, J.A. 1992: Efficiency of Wonder Trap against roof rat Rattus rattus L. Applied Animal Behaviour Science 34: 175-180.

- Kinney, N.E.; Antil, R.W. 1996: Role of olfaction in the formation of preference for high-fat foods in mice. *Physiology & Behavior 59*: 475-478.
- Klemann, N.; Pelz, H.-J. 2005: Studies on food selection behaviour of the Norway rat (*Rattus norvegicus*) on farms. *Journal of Pest Science* 78: 45-52.
- Klimstra, W.D. 1972: House mouse behavior and its significance to control. Pp. 149-153 in Proceedings of the 5th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Kohn, M.H.; Pelz, H-J. 1999: Genome assignment of the warfarin resistance locus, Rw, in the rat. *Mammalian Genome 10(7)*: 696-698.
- Kohn, M.H.; Pelz, H-J.; Wayne, R.K. 2003: Locus-specific genetic differentiation at *Rw* among warfarin-resistant rat (*Rattus norvegicus*) populations. *Genetics* 164: 1055–1070.
- Kolody, N.; Brosvic, G.M.; Pak, D.; Loeffler, S. 1993: Taste preference behavior in Long-Evans rats and Egyptian spiny mice. *Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society* 31: 307-310.
- Kotenkova, E.V.; Ambarian, A.V.; Kandaurov, A.S.; Mesjkova, N.N. 2003: Exploratory behaviour and response to olfactory cues by the *Mus musculus* species group: implications for the origins of Transcaucasian forms of *Mus*. Pp. 151-154 in Singleton, G.R.; Hinds, L.A.; Krebs, C.J.; Spratt, D.M. (Eds): Rats, mice and people: rodent biology and management. *ACIAR Monograph No. 96*.
- Kozel, R.M.; Fleharty, E.D. 1979: Movements of rodents across roads. *Southwestern Naturalist 24*: 239-248.
- Krebs, C.J.; Chitty, D.; Singleton, G.; Boonstra, R. 1995a: Can changes in social behaviour help to explain house mouse plagues in Australia? *Oikos* 73(3): 429-434.
- Krebs, C.J.; Kenney, A.J.; Singleton, G.R. 1995b: Movements of feral house mice in agricultural landscapes. Australian Journal of Zoology 43(3): 293–302.
- Kronenberger, J-P.; Medioni, J. 1985: Food neophobia in wild and laboratory mice *Mus musculus domesticus*. *Behavioural Processes* 11(1): 53-60.
- Kunkel, R.R. 1989: Home range of Norway rats in urban park and alley habitats. *American Zoologist 29*: 168A.
- Laland, K.N.; Plotkin, H.C. 1991: Excretory deposits surrounding food sites facilitate social learning of food preferences in Norway rats. *Animal Behaviour 41*: 997-1005.
- Lavin, M.J.; Freise, B.; Coombes, S. 1980: Transferred flavor aversions in adult rats. *Behavioral and Neural Biology 28*: 15–33.
- LaVoie, G.K.; Atwell, G.C. et al. 1970-71: Movement of the ricefield rat, *Rattus rattus mindanensis*, in response to flooding and plowing as shown by fluorescent bone labelling. *The Philippine Agricultural Scientist* 54: 325-330.
- Lidicker, W.Z. 1966: Ecological observations on a feral house mouse population declining to extinction. *Ecological Monographs* 36: 27-50.
- Lidicker, W.Z. 1976: Social behaviour and density regulation in house mice living in large enclosures. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 45: 677-697.
- Lindsey, G.D.; Nas, R.D.; Hood, G.A.; Hirata, D.N. 1973: Movement patterns of Polynesian rats (*Rattus exulans*) in sugarcane. *Pacific Science* 27: 239–246.
- Lloyd, J.A. 1975: Social structure and reproduction in two free-growing populations of house mice (*Mus musculus* L.). *Animal Behaviour* 23: 413-424.
- Lund, M. 1988a: Rodent behaviour in relation to baiting techniques. EPPO Bulletin 18(2): 185-193.
- Lund, M. 1988b: Selection of baits and their distribution. Pp. 261-268 in Prakash, I. (Ed.): Rodent pest management. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Macdonald, D.W.; Berdoy, M.; Mathews, F. 1999a: The Brown rat: explorations of opportunism.
 P. 110 in Zhi-bin, Z.; Hinds, E.; Singleton, G.; Zhang, Z (Eds): Rodent biology and management. Abstracts of papers presented at International Conference on rodent biology and management, held in Beijing, China, 5-9 October 1998. ACIAR Technical Report 45. 146 p.

- Macdonald, D.W.; Mathews, F.; Berdoy, M. 1999b: The behaviour and ecology of *Rattus norvegicus*: from opportunism to kamikaze tendencies. Pp. 49-80 in Singleton, G; Hinds, L.; Leirs, H.; Zhang, Z. (Eds): Ecologically-based rodent management. Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research, Canberra, Australia.
- Mackintosh, J.H. 1981: Behaviour of the house mouse. *Symposium of the Zoological Society of London* 47: 337-365.
- Maguire, L. 2004: What can decision analysis do for invasive species management? *Risk Analysis* 24: 859-868.
- Maley, M.S.; Knuth, B.A.; Barrett, G.W. 1985: Effects of resource partitioning on dispersal behavior of feral house mice. *Journal of Mammalogy 66*: 148-153.
- Marsh, R.E. 1986: Principles and techniques of formulating effective rodent baits—present and future. Pp. 211-223 in Helmy Mohammed, A.H.; Zagloul, T.M.; Salit, A.M.; Zakaria, M. (Eds): Proceedings of the Second Symposium on Recent Advances in Rodent Control. Ministry of Health, Kuwait.
- Marsh, R.E. 1988: Bait additives as a means of improving acceptance by rodents. *Bulletin OEPP 18* (2): 195-202.
- Mason, J.R.; Reidinger, R.F. Jr.; Stewart, C.N. 1985: Profiling, mimicking and masking the flavor of a selected rodenticide. *Physiology and Behavior* 35: 127–134.
- Mason, J.R.; Reidinger, R.F. Jr.; Stewart, C.N. 1991: Rodenticide flavor characteristics assessed through generalisation of conditioned flavor avoidance. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 55: 188–198.
- McCartney, W.C. 1970: Arboreal behavior of the Polynesian rat (*rattus exulans*). *Bioscience 20*: 1061-1062.
- McCartney, W.C. 1972: A comparative study of the social behaviour, organisation and development of two species of the genus *Rattus (R. exulans and R. rattus)*. *Dissertation abstracts international B. Science engineering* 33: 2028–2029.
- McClelland, P.J. 2002a: Eradication of Pacific rats (*Rattus exulans*) from Whenua Hou Nature Reserve (Codfish Island), Putauhinu and Rarotoka Islands, New Zealand. Pp. 173-181 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- McClelland, P.J. 2002b: Island quarantine—prevention is better than cure. P. 409 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- McFadden, I. 1984: Composition and presentation of baits and their acceptance by kiore (*Rattus exulans*). *New Zealand Wildlife Service Technical Report No.* 7.
- McFadden, I. 1992: Eradication of kiore (*Rattus exulans*) fron Double Island, Mercury Group in northern New Zealand. Science & Research Internal Report 130. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 12 p.
- McFadden, I. 1997: Island roundup No. 8. Rare Bits 27: 21-24.
- McFadden, I.; Greene, T. 1994: Using brodifacoum to eradicate kiore (*Rattus exulans*) from Burgess Island and the Knights Group of the Mokohimau Islands. *Science & Research Series 70.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 18 p.
- McFadden, I.; Towns, D. 1991: Eradication campaigns against kiore (*Rattus exulans*) on Rurima Rocks and Korapuki, northern New Zealand. *Science & Research Internal Report No. 97*.
 Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 17 p.
- McKenzie, D. 1993: Eradication of kiore from Motuopao Island. Ecological Management 1: 16-18.
- McKenzie, D. 1993: Eradication of kiore from Motuopao Island. Ecological Management 1: 16-18.
- McKinlay, B. 1999: Eradication of mice from Mou Waho, Lake Wanaka. *Ecological Management* 7: 1-5.

- Meehan, A.P. 1980: Effect of temperature, body size, bait age and long-term feeding on the response of mice to reserpine. *Pesticide Science* 11(6): 562–567.
- Meehan, A.P. 1984: Rats and mice: their biology and control. Rentokil, East Grinstead, Sussex, UK.
- Mikesic, D.G.; Drickamer, L.C. 1992: Factors affecting home-range size in house mice *Mus musculus domesticus* living in outdoor enclosures. *American Midland Naturalist* 127(1): 31-40.
- Miller, C.J.; Miller, T.K. 1995: Population dynamics and diet of rodents on Rangitoto Island, New Zealand, including the effect of a 1080 poison operation. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 19*: 19-27.
- Misslin, R.; Ropartz, P. 1981: Responses in mice to a novel object. Behaviour 78: 169-177.
- Mitchell, D. 1976: Experiments on neophobia in wild and laboratory rats: a reevaluation. *Journal* of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 90: 190-197.
- Mitchell, D.; Beatty, E.T.; Cox, P.K. 1977: Behavioral differences between two populations of wild rats: implications for domestication research. *Behavioral Biology 19*: 206–216.
- Moller, H. 1977: Ecology of *Rattus exulans* on Tiritiri Matangi Island. Unpubl. MSc thesis, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Moors, P.J. 1985a: Eradication campaigns against *Rattus norvegicus* on the Noises Islands, New Zealand, using Brodifacoum and 1080. Pp. 143-156 in Moors, P.J. (Ed.): Conservation of island birds. *ICBP Technical Publication No. 3*, Paston, Norwich, UK.
- Moors, P.J. 1985b: Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) on the Noises and Motukawao Islands, Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 8*: 37-54.
- Moors, P.J. 1990: Norway rat. Pp. 192-206 in King, C.M. (Ed.): The handbook of New Zealand mammals. Oxford University Press, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Moors, P.J.; Atkinson, I.A.E.; Sherley, G.H. 1992: Reducing the rat threat to island birds. *Bird Conservation International 2*: 93-114.
- Morgan, D.R.; Innes, J.; Ryan, C.; Meikle, L. 1996: Baits and baiting strategies for multi-species pest control and feral cats. *Science for Conservation 40*. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 27 p.
- Moro, D. 2001: Evaluation and cost-benefit of controlling house mice (*Mus domesticus*) on islands: an example from Thevenard Island, Western Australia. *Biological Conservation 99(3)*: 355-364.
- Moro, D. 2002: Comparison of baits and bait stations for the selective control of wild house mice on Thevenard Island, Western Australia. Pp. 213–218 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Morris, K.D. 2002: The eradication of the black rat (*Rattus rattus*) on Barrow and adjacent islands off the north-west coast of Western Australia. Pp. 219–225 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Murphy, E.C.; Pickard, C.R. 1990: House mouse. Pp. 225–242 in King, C.M. (Ed.): The handbook of New Zealand mammals. Oxford University Press, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Mutze, G.J. 1989: Effectiveness of strychnine bait trails for poisoning mice in cereal crops. *Australian Wildlife research 16*: 459-465.
- Mutze, G.J.; Green, B.; Newgrain, K. 1991: Water flux and energy use in wild house mice (*Mus domesticus*) and impact of seasonal aridity on breeding and population levels. *Oecologia* 4: 529–538.
- Myers, J.H. 1974: Genetic and social structure of feral house mouse populations on Grizzly Is., California. *Ecology* 55: 747–759.
- Nachman, M.; Ashe, J.H. 1973: learned taste aversions in rats as a function of dosage, concentration, and route of administration of LiCl. *Physiology and Behavior 10*: 73–78.

- Nachman, M.; Hartley, P.L. 1975: Role of illness in producing learned taste aversions in rats: a comparison of several rodenticides. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 89*: 1010-1018.
- Nachman, M.; Jones, D. 1974: Learned taste aversions over long delays in rats: the role of learned safety. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology* 86: 949–956.
- Naheed, G.; Khan, J.A. 1989: 'Poison shyness' and 'bait shyness' developed by wild rats (*Rattus rattus* L). I. Methods for eliminating 'shyness' caused by barium carbonate poisoning. *Applied Animal Beaviour Science* 24: 89–99.
- Naheed, G.; Khan, J.A. 1990: 'Poison shyness' and 'bait shyness' developed by wild rats (*Rattus rattus L.*). IV. Effect of poisoning with thallous sulphate. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 26: 49–56.
- Nakatsuyama, E.; Fujita, O. 1995: The influence of the food size, distance and food site on food carrying behavior in rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). *Journal of Ethology 13*: 95-103.
- Nass, R.D. 1977: Movements and home ranges of polynesian rats in Hawaiian sugarcane. *Pacific Science* 31: 135-142.
- Naumov, N.P. 1940: The ecology of the hillock mouse, *Mus musculus hortulanus* Nordm. Journal of the Institute of Evolution and Morphology 3: 33-77.
- Nelson, J.T.; Woodworth, B.L.; Fancy, S.G.; Lindsey, G.D.; Tweed, E.J. 2002: Effectiveness of rodent control and monitoring techniques for a montane rainforest. *Wildlife Society Bulletin* 30(1): 82–92.
- Newsome, A.E. 1969a: A population study of house-mice temporarily inhabiting a South Australian wheatfield. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 38: 341–359.
- Newsome, A.E. 1969b: A population study of house-mice permanently inhabiting a reed-bed in South Australia. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 38: 361–372.
- Nicholas, M. 1982: Spatial organisation of *Rattus exulans* on Tiritiri Matangi Island. Unpubl. MSc thesis, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Nieder, L. 1986: Wild rat feeding behaviour. Pp. 117-130 in Proceedings of the Second Symposium on Recent Advances in Rodent Control. Ministry of Public Health, Kuwait.
- Niemeyer, H. 2002: Ein Tipp zur Aufstellung von Schlagfallen fur Mause-Probefange oder die Neugier der Mause im Walde. *Forst und Holz* 57: 626.
- Nikitina, N.A.; Karulin, B.E. et al. 1976: Diurnal activity and utilization of territory by house mice (*Mus musculus*). *Zoologicheskii Zhurnal* 55: 912–920. In Russian.
- Nolte, D.L. 1999: Impact of rodents on reforestation in the United States: problems and management. P. 84 in Zhi-bin, Z.; Hinds, E.; Singleton, G.; Zhang, Z (Eds): Rodent biology and management. Abstracts of papers presented at International Conference on Rodent Biology and Management, Beijing, China, 5-9 October 1998. ACIAR Technical Report 45.
- O'Connor, C.E.; Booth, L.H. 2001: Palatability of rodent baits to wild house mice. *Science for Conservation 184.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 11 p.
- O'Connor, C.E.; Eason, C.T. 2000: Rodent baits and delivery systems for island protection. *Science* for Conservation 150. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 25 p.
- Ohara, I.; Naim, M. 1977: Effects of monosodium glutamate on eating and drinking behavior in rats. *Physiology and Behavior 19*: 627-634.
- Pank, L.F. 1976: Effects of bait formulations on toxicant losses and efficacy. Pp. 196-202 in Proceedings of the 7th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, USA.
- Park, K. 2004: Assessment and management of invasive alien predators. Ecology and Society 9(2): 12.
- Parshad, V.R. 2002: Carbon disulphide for improving the efficacy of rodenticide baiting and trapping of the house rat, *Rattus rattus* L. In Fall, M.W.; Jackson, W.B. (Eds): Special issue—vertebrate deteriogens: management of vertebrate pests and over-abundnat wildlife. *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation 49(2/3)*: 151-155.

- Pathak, A.; Saxena, Y. 1995: A study on the selective preference of food additives by *Mus musculus* (albino). Uttar Pradesh Journal of Zoology 15(2): 141-143.
- Pearson, O.P. 1963: History of two local outbreakes of feral house mice. Ecology 44: 540-549.
- Pennycuik, P.R.; Cowan, R. 1990: Odour and food preferences of house mice, *Mus musculus*. *Australian Journal of Zoology* 38: 241-247.
- Pervez, A.; Ahmed, S.M.; Ahmad, S.; Ali Rizvi, S.W. 1999: The significance of additives to enhance poison bait acceptance against rodents damaging paddy in lower Sindh, Pakistan. *Pakistan Journal of Zoology 31(3) 207–210.*
- Pinel, J.P.J. 1972: High intensity ultrasonic sound a better rat trap. *Psychological Reports* 31: 427-432.
- Pinel, J.P.J. 1974: Potential of high-intensity ultrasonic sound in rat control—reply. *Psychological Reports* 35: 1084.
- Posadas-Andrews, A.; Roper, T.J. 1983: Social transmission of food preferences in adult rats. *Animal Behaviour 31*: 265-271.
- Prakash, I. (Ed.) 1988: Rodent pest management. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Pryde, M.; Dilks, P.; Fraser, I. 2005: The home range of ship rats (*Rattus rattus*) in beech forest in the Eglinton Valley, Fiordland, New Zealand: a pilot study. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 32*: 139-142.
- Pursley, W.E. 1989: Rodents—their behavior and control (rodent combat tactics). *Journal of Food Protection 52*: 756.
- Pye, T.; Bonner W.N. 1980: Feral brown rats, *Rattus norvegicus*, in South Georgia (South Atlantic Ocean). *Journal of Zoology (London) 192*: 237–255.
- Pye, T.; Swain, R.; Seppelt, R.D. 1999: Distribution and habitat use of the feral black rat (*Rattus rattus*) on subantarctic Macquarie Island. *Journal of Zoology (London)* 247: 429-438.
- Quadagno, D.M. 1968: Home range size in feral house mice. Journal of Mammalogy 49: 149-151.
- Quy, R.J.; Shepherd, D.S.; Inglis, I.R. 1992: Bait avoidance and effectiveness of anti-coagulant rodenticides against warfarin and difenacoum-resistant population of Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). Crop Protection 11: 14–20.
- Ramirez, I. 1993: Food deprivation reduces rats' oil preference. Appetite 21: 53-67.
- Rao, A.M.K.M.; Prakash, I. 1980: Bait shyness among the house mouse *Mus musculus bactrianus* to zinc phosphide and RH-787. *Indian Journal of Experimental Biology* 18(12): 1490-1491.
- Reidinger, R.F. Jr.; Mason, J.R. 1983: Exploitable characteristics of neophobia and food aversions for improvements in rodent and bird control. Pp. 20-39 in Kaukeiner, D.E (Ed.): Vertebrate Pest Control and Management Materials: Fourth Symposium. *ASTM STP 817*, American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, USA.
- Richter, C.P. 1953: Experimentally produced behavior reactions to food poisoning in wild and domesticated rats. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 56: 225-239.
- Riley, A.L.; Clarke, C.M. 1977: Conditioned taste aversions: a bibliography. Pp. 593-616 in Domjan, M, Barker, L.M.; Best, M.R. (Eds): Learned mechanisms in food selection. Baylor University Press, Waco, Texas, USA.
- Robards, G.E.; Saunders, G. 1998: Food preferences of house mice (*Mus domesticus*) and their implications for control strategies. *Wildlife Research* 25: 595-601.
- Robertson, H.; Saul, E.; Tiraa, A. 1998: Rat control on Rarotonga: some lessons for mainland islands in New Zealand. *Ecological Management* 6: 1-12.
- Ross, J.; Frampton, C.; Henderson, R. 2000: The efficacy of four Animal Control Products Ltd rodenticides compared with Ditra®. Lincoln University report. 12 p. Internet web page: www.pestoff.co.nz
- Rowe, F.P. 1961: The toxicity and acceptability of the sodium salt of pindone, an anti-coagulant rodenticide, to the house mouse (*Mus musculus* L.). *Journal of Hygiene 59*: 335-341.

- Rowe, F.P. 1970: The responses of wild mice (*Mus musculus*) to live traps marked by their own and foreign mouse odour. *Journal of Zoology (London) 162*: 517–520.
- Rowe, F.P. 1973: Aspects of mouse behaviour related to control. Mammal Review 3: 58-63.
- Rowe, F.P. 1981: Wild house mouse biology and control. *Symposium of the Zoological Society, London* 47: 575-589.
- Rowe, F.P.; Bradfield, A.; Redfern, R. 1974: Food preferences of wild house mice *Mus musculus*. *Journal of Hygiene* 73(3): 473-478.
- Rozin, P. 1968: Specific aversions and neophobia resulting from vitamin deficiency or poisoning in half-wild and domestic rats. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 66*: 82-88.
- Russell, J.C.; Clout, M.N. 2004: Modelling the distribution and interactions of introduced rodents on New Zealand offshore islands. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 13(6): 497-507.
- Sage, R.D. 1981: Wild mice. Pp. 39-90 in Foster, H.L.; Small, J.D.; Fox, J.G. (Eds): The mouse in biomedical research Vol. 1. Academic Press, New York, USA.
- Saini, M.S.; Parshad, V.R. 1992: Control of *Rattus rattus* with cholecalciferol: laboratory acceptance of freshly prepared and ready-to-use bait formulations. *International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation* 30(1): 87–96.
- Saxena, Y.; Jhalani, S.; Aziz, Q. 1995: Laboratory studies on some new additives as attractants against *Mus musculus*. Uttar Pradesh Journal of Zoology 15: 89-90.
- Saxena, Y.; Mathur, A. 1995: Bait-shyness and poison-aversion: a study in *Mus musculus* albino. *Uttar Pradesh Journal of Zoology* 15: 11-14.
- Schisla, R.M.; Hinchen, J.D.; Hammann, W.C. 1970: New rodenticide, 'MR-100', containing a taste enhancer. *Nature 228*: 1229-1230.
- Selvaraj, R.; Archunan, G. 2002a: Chemical identification and bioactivity of rat (*Rattus rattus*) urinary compounds. *Zoological Studies* 41: 127–135.
- Selvaraj, R.; Archunan, G. 2002b: Role of male scent glands in improving poison bait acceptance in female rats, *Rattus norvegicus. Indian Journal of Experimental Biology 40*: 53–57.
- Shafi, M.M.; Ahmed, S.M.; Pervez, A.; Ahmad, S. 1992: Enhancement of poison bait acceptance through taste additives in *Rattus norvegicus*. *Journal of Stored Product Research 28(4)*: 239–243.
- Shafi, M.M.; Pervez, A.; Ahmad, S.; Ahmed, S.M. 1990: Role of some taste additives to enhance poison bait acceptance in the black rat *Rattus rattus* L. *Tropical Pest Management* 36(4): 371-374.
- Shaw, T. 1997: Short note: rodent eradication-Black Rocks. Ecological Management 5: 73-74.
- Sheikher, C.; Malhi, C.S. 1983: Territorial and hoarding behavior in *Bandicota* sp. and *Mus* spp. of Garhwal Himalayas India. *Proceedings of the Indian National Science Academy Part B Biological Sciences* 49(4): 332-335.
- Shepherd, D.S.; Inglis, I.R. 1987: Feeding behaviour, social interactions and poison bait consumption by a family group of wild rats living in semi-natural conditions. Pp. 97-105 in Lawson, T.J. (Ed.): Stored products pest control. *British Crop Protection Monograph No.* 37. BCPC, Thornton Heath, UK.
- Sherwin, C.M.; Glen, E.F. 2003: Cage colour preference and effects of home cage colour on anxiety in laboratory mice. *Animal Behaviour 66*: 1085–1092.
- Shimizu, T.; Takayanagi, M.; Kusano, T. 1980: Taste preference and licking of thallous nitrate by rats and mice. *Journal of Pesticide Science* 5: 403-406.
- Shorten, M. 1954: The reaction of the brown rat towards changes in the environment. Pp. 307–334 in Chitty, D. (Ed.): Control of rats and mice, Vol. 2. Clarendon Press, Oxford, UK.
- Shumake, S.A.; Hakim, A.A. 2001: Evaluating Norway rat response to attractant odours to improve rodenticide baiting effectiveness. Pp. 103–110 in Brittingham, M.C.; Kays, J.; McPeake, R. (Eds): Proceedings of the Ninth Wildlife Damage Management Conference. Pennsylvania University, University Park, Pennsylvania, USA.

- Shumake, S.A.; Hakim, A.A.; Gaddis, S.E. 2002: Carbon disulphide effects on pre-baited vs. non-prebaited rats exposed to low dosage of zinc phosphide rodenticide bait. *Crop Protection 21*: 545-550.
- Shumake, S.A.; Sterner, R.T.; Gaddis, S.E. 2000: Repellents to reduce cable gnawing by wild Norway rats. *Journal of Wildlife Management 64*: 1009–1013.
- Singh, R. 2003: Scientists bring new twist to 'death by chocolate' with chocolate flavoured mousetrap. <u>www2.warwick.ac.uk/about/warwickmagazine3/newsinbrief</u>
- Singh, R.; Saxena, Y. 1991: The phenomenon of bait-shyness in Black Rat, *Rattus rattus rufescens* (Gray). *Pakistan Journal of Zoology 23*: 65-68.
- Singleton, G.R. 1983: The social and genetic structure of a natural colony of house mice *Mus musculus* at Healesville Wildlife Sanctuary, Australia. *Australian Journal of Zoology* 31(2): 155-166.
- Singleton, G.R.; Hay, D.A. 1983: The effect of social organization on reproductive successes and gene flow in colonies of house mice, *Mus musculus*. *Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology* 12: 49–56.
- Singleton, G.R.; Hinds, L.A.; Krebs, C.A.; Spratt, D.M. 2003: Rats, mice and people: rodent biology and management. *ACIAR Monograph No. 96.* Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research, Canberra, Australia.
- Singleton, G.R.; Hinds, L.A.; Leirs, H.; Zhibin, Z. 1999: Ecologically-based rodent management. *ACIAR Monograph MN59*. Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research, Canberra, Australia.
- Smotherman, W.P. 1982: Odour aversion learning by the rat fetus. *Physiology and Behavior 29*: 769-771.
- Smythe, W.R. 1976: Criteria for rodent bait selection. Pp. 211-214 in Proceedings of the 8th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Sowls, A.L.; Byrd, G.V. 2002: Preventing rat introductions to the Pribilof Islands, Alaska, USA. P. 413 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Spencer, H.J.; Davis, D.E. 1950: Movements and survival of rats in Hawaii. *Journal of Mammalogy* 31: 154.
- Spurr, E.B.; O'Connor, C.E.; Morriss, G.A.; Turner, J. 2005: Bait station preferences of Norway rats. Unpubl. Landcare Research contract report LC0506/051 prepared for Department of Conservation. 16 p.
- Spurr, E.B.; Porter, R.E.R.; Thomson, C. 2001: Palatability of bird repellents to *Rattus norvegicus*. *Pest Management Science* 57: 615-619.
- Stewart, C.N.; Reidinger, R.F. Jr., Mason, J.R. 1983: A method for inferring the taste qualities of rodenticides to rodents. Pp. 155-164 in Vertebrate Pest Control and Management Materials: Fourth Symposium, ASTM STP 817.
- Stoddart, D.M. 1983: Odor as a component of trap entry behavior in small rodents. Pp. 223-233 in Silverstein, R.M.; Muller-Schwarze, D. (Eds): Chemical signals in vertebrates III. Plenum Publishing Corporation, New York, USA.
- Stone, C.P. 1985: Alien animals in Hawai'I's native ecosystem: Toward controlling the adverse effects of introduced vertebrates. Pp. 251-297 in Stone, C.P.; Scott, J.M. (Eds): Hawai'I terrestrial ecosystems: preservation and management. Cooperative National Park Resources Studies Unit, University of Hawai'I, Honolulu, USA.
- Strupp, B.; Levitsky, D.A. 1984: Social transmission of food preferences in adult hooded rats. Journal of Comparative Psychology 98: 257–266.
- Sugihara, R.T. 1997: Abundance and diet of rats in two native Hawaiian forests. *Pacific Science 51*: 189-198.
- Tabuchi, E.; Ono, T.; Uwano, T.; Takashima, Y.; Kawasaki, M. 1991: Rat preference for foodrelated odors. *Brain Research Bulletin* 27: 387-391.

- Tamarin, R.H.; Malecha, S.R. 1971: The population biology of Hawaiian rodents: demographic parameters. *Ecology* 52: 383-394.
- Taylor, D.P. 1984: The identification and detection of the rats in New Zealand and the eradication of ship rats on Tawhitinui Island. Unpubl. dissertation for the Diploma of Parks and Recreation, Lincoln College, Christchurch, New Zealand. 73 p.
- Taylor, K.D. 1978: Range of movement and activity of common rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) on agricultural land. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 15: 663-677.
- Taylor, K.D.; Hammond, L.E.; Quy, R.J. 1974a: The reactions of captive wild rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) to human odour and to the odour of other rats. *Mammalia* 38: 581-590.
- Taylor, K.D.; Hammond, L.E.; Quy, R.J. 1974b: The reactions of common rats to four types of livecapture traps. *Journal of Applied Ecology 11*: 453-459.
- Taylor, K.D.; Quy, R.J. 1978: Long distance movements of a common rat (*Rattus norvegicus*) revealed by radio tracking. *Mammalia* 42: 63-71.
- Taylor, R.C.; Stephens, A.G.; Sibley, R.M. 1996: The physiological basis of dietary preference in West Midland behaviourally resistant house mice. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 55: 223.
- Taylor, R.H.; Kaiser, G.W.; Drever, M.C. 2000: Eradication of Norway rats for recovery of seabird habitat on Langara Island, British Columbia. *Restoration Ecology* 8: 151-160.
- Taylor, R.H.; Thomas, B.W. 1989: Eradication of of Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) from Hawea Island, Fiordland, using brodifacoum. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology* 12: 23-31.
- Taylor, R.H.; Thomas, B.W. 1993: Rats eradicated from rugged Breaksea Island (170 ha), Fiordland, New Zealand. *Biological Conservation* 65: 191–198.
- Temme, M. 1973: Zum aktivitatsraum von *Rattus argentiventer*; beeinflußt durch eine Koderstation. Zeitschrift fuer angewandte Zoologie 60: 269-281.
- Temme, M. 1980: House mouse behavior in multiple-capture traps. Pest Control 48: 16-19.
- Thijssen, H.H.W. 1995: Warfarin-based rodenticides: mode of action and mechanism of resistance. *Pesticide Science 43*: 73–78.
- Thomas, B.W.; Taylor, R.H. 2002: A history of ground-based rodent eradication techniques developed in New Zealand, 1959-1993. Pp. 301-310 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds):
 Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Thorsen, M.; Shorten, R.; Lucking, R.; Lucking, V. 2000: Norway rats on Frégate Island, Seychelles: the invasion; subsequent eradication attempts and implications for the island's fauna. *Biological Conservation 96*: 133-138.
- Thullier, F.; Desor, D.; Mos, J.; Krafft, B. 1992: Effect of group size on social organization in rats with restricted acces to food. *Physiology and Behavior 52*: 17–20.
- Timm, R.M.; Salmon, T.P. 1988: Behavior. Pp. 225-235 in Prakash, I. (Ed.): Rodent pest management. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.
- Tobin, M.E.; Sugihara, R.T.; Koehler, A.E. 1997: Bait placement and acceptance by rats in macadamia orchards. *Crop Protection 16*: 507–510.
- Tomich, P.Q. 1970: Movement patterns of field rodents in Hawaii. Pacific Science 24: 195-234.
- Torr, N. 2002: Eradication of rabbits and mice from subantarctic Enderby and Rose Islands. Pp. 319–328 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Towns, D.R.; Broome, K.G. 2003: From small Maria to massive Campbell: forty years of rat eradications from New Zealand islands. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 30*: 377-398.
- Towns, D.; McFadden, I.; Thomson, P.; Robertson, H.; Colbourne, R. 1994: Off-shore islands co-operative conservation project with ICI Crop Care Division: phase two (Red Mercury Island). Science & Research Internal Report 142. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.

- Towns, D.; McFadden, I.; Thomson, P.; Robertson, H.; Colbourne, R. 1995: Off-shore islands cooperative conservation project with ICI Crop Care Division: phase three (Cuvier Island). *Science & Research Internal Report 150.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Twigg, L.F., Kay, B.J. 1992: Evaluation of Quintox® for control of feral house mice. *Journal of Wildlife Management 56*: 175.
- Twigg, L.E.; Martin, G.R.; Stevens, T.S. 2002: Effect of lengthy storage on the palatability and efficacy of zinc phosphide wheat bait used for controlling house mice. *Wildlife Research* 29(2): 141-149.
- Twigg, L.E.; Singleton, G.R.; Kay, B.J. 1991: Evaluation of bromadiolone against house mouse Mus domesticus populations in irrigated soybean crops. I. Efficacy of control. Wildlife Research 18(3): 265-274.
- Valsecchi, P.; Moles, A.; Mainardi, M. 1993: Does mother's diet affect food selection of weanling wild mice? *Animal Behaviour 46*: 827-828.
- Valsecchi, P.; Singleton, G.R.; Price, W.J. 1996: Can social behaviour influence food preference of wild mice, *Mus domesticus*, in confined field populations? *Australian Journal of Zoology* 44(5): 493-501.
- Veer, V.; Gopalan, N.; Kumar, S.; Prakash, S. 2002: Bioassay of three sulphur containing compounds as rat attractant admixed in cereal-based bait against *Rattus rattus* Linn. *Indian Journal of Experimental Biology* 40(8): 941–944.
- Veitch, D. 1995: Improving Ridrat (Rentokil) baits for kiore. Ecological Management 3: 35-39.
- Veitch, C.R. 2002a: Eradication of Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) and house mouse (*Mus musculus*) from Browns Island (Motukorea), Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. Pp. 350-352 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Veitch, C.R. 2002b: Eradication of Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*) and house mouse (*Mus musculus*) from Motuihe Island, New Zealand. Pp. 353-356 in: Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Veitch, C.R. 2002c: Eradication of Pacific rats (*Rattus exulans*) from Fanal Island, New Zealand. Pp. 357-359 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Veitch, C.R. 2002d: Eradication of Pacific rats (*Rattus exulans*) from Tiritiri Matangi Island, Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. Pp. 360-364 in Veitch, C.R.; Clout, M.N. (Eds): Turning the tide: the eradication of invasive species. IUCN SSC Invasive Species Specialist Group, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Veitch, C.R.; Bell, B.D. 1990: Eradication of introduced animals from the islands of New Zealand. In Towns, D.R.; Daugherty, C.H.; Atkinson, I.A.E. (Eds): Ecological restoration of New Zealand islands. *Conservation Sciences Publication 2*. Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Volfova, R.; Stejskal, V. 2003: Responses of house mice (*Mus musculus* L.) to different bait stations: the role of size, shape, material and odour. Pp. 350-355 in Credland, P.F.; Armitage, D.M.; Bells, C.H.; Cogan, P.M.; Highley, E. (Eds): Advances in stored product protection. Proceedings of the 8th International Working Conference on Stored Product Protection, York, UK, 22-26 July 2002.
- Wagner, M.W. 1971: Comparative rodent preferences for artificial sweeteners. Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 75: 483–490.
- Wallace, R.J. 2003: Patterns of feeding and food pellet retrieval by Norway rats during food deprivation. *Journal of Ethology* 21: 111-116.
- Walton, W.E. 1933a: Color vision and color preference in the albino rat. I. Historical summary and criticism. *Journal of Comparative Psychology* 15: 359–372.

- Walton, W.E. 1933b: Color vision and color preference in the albino rat. II. The experiments and results. *Journal of Comparative Psychology 15*: 373-?
- Watson, J.S. 1951: The rat problem in Cyprus. Colonial Research Publication 9: London, UK. 60 p.
- Watson, J.S. 1954: Control of the ship rat (*Rattus rattus*) in London. In Chitty, D. (Ed.): Control of rats and mice. Clarendon Press, London, UK.
- Weihong, J.; Veitch, C.R.; Craig, J.L. 1999: An evaluation of the efficiency of rodent trapping methods: the effect of trap arrangement, cover type, and bait. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 23*: 45-51.
- Whishaw, I.Q.; Dringenberg, H.C. 1991: How does the rat *Rattus norvegicus* adjust food-carrying responses to the influences of distance, effort, predatory odour, food size and food availability? *Psychobiology 19*: 251-261.
- Whishaw, I.Q.; Nicholoson, L.; Oddie, S.D. 1989: Food-pellet size directs hoarding in rats. *Bulletin* of the Psychonomic Society 27: 57-59.
- Whishaw, I.Q.; Tomie, J-A. 1989: Food-pellet size modifies the hoarding behavior of foraging rats. *Psychobiology* 17: 93-101.
- Wilkins, K.T. 1982: Highways as barriers to rodent dispersal. *Southwestern Naturalist* 27: 459-460.
- Williams, J.M. 1973: The ecology of Rattus exulans (Peale) revisited. Pacific Science 27: 120-127.
- Williams, J.M. 1974: The ecology and behaviour of *Rattus* species in relation to the yield of coconuts and cocoa in Fiji. Unpubl. PhD thesis, University of Bath, Bath, UK.
- Wirtz, W.O. 1972: Population ecology of the Polynesian rat, *Rattus exulans*, on Kure Atoll, Hawaii. *Pacific Science 16*: 433-463.
- Wolfe, J.L. 1969: Exploratory activity and new object response of wild and laboratory house mice. *Communications in Behavioral Biology (Part A) 4*: 13-16.
- Wolff, J.O. 2003: Density-dependence and the socioecology of space use in rodents. Pp. 124-130 in Singleton, G.R.; Hinds, L.A.; Krebs, C.J.; Spratt, D.M. (Eds): Rats, mice and people: rodent biology and management. ACIAR Monograph No. 96.
- Wuensch, K.L. 1982: Effect of scented traps on capture of *Mus musculus* and *Peromyscus maniculatus*. Journal of Mammalogy 63: 312-315.
- Yabe, T. 1979: The relation of food habits to the ecological distributions of the Norway rat (*Rattus norvegicus*) and the roof rat (*R. rattus*). *Japanese Journal of Ecology 29*: 235.
- Yamaguchi, K. 1995: The taste sensitivity preference for five basic tasting substances. *Nippon Kasei Gakkaishi* 46: 1037-1045. In Japanese.
- Ylonen, H.; Jacob, J.; Davies, M.; Singleton, G.R. 2002: Predation risk and habitat selection of Australian house mice (*Mus domesticus*) during an incipient plague: desparate behaviour due to food depletion. *Oikos 99*: 284–289.
- Young, H.; Neese, J.; Emlen, J.T. Jr. 1952: Heterogeneity of trap reponse in a population of house mice. *Journal of Wildlife Management 16*: 169–180.
- Zeinelabdin, M.; Marsh, R.E. 1991: The potential of the rodenticide calciferol in producing conditioned taste aversion (poison shyness) in laboratory rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). *Zeitschrift fuer Angewandte Zoologie* 78: 471-483.
- Zorrilla, E.P.; Inoue, K.; Fekete, E.M.; Tabarin, A.; Valdez, G.R.; Koob, G.F. 2005: Measuring meals: structure of prandial food and water intake of rats. *American Journal of Physiology— Regulatory Integrative and Comparative Physiology 288*: 1450-1467.

Appendix 1

COMBINATIONS OF WORDS USED IN THE STNEASY SEARCHES

In some cases the words were searched for only in the title. The words were spelt using both English and American spellings.

SEARCH	FIRST TERMS	AND SECOND TERMS	AND THIRD TERMS
1	mouse OR mice OR Mus	bait OR food	preference
2	mouse OR mice OR Mus	bait OR lure	palatability OR attractiveness
3	mouse OR mice OR Mus OR rat OR rattus OR rodent	bait OR food OR lure	neophobia OR investigatory
4	rat OR Rattus OR rodent OR attractiveness	preference OR palatability	bait OR lure
5	mouse OR mice OR Mus rat OR rattus OR rodent	bait station OR bait container	
6	mouse OR Mus	home range OR territory OR territorial	
7	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus	poison OR toxin OR bait OR rodenticide	aversion OR shyness
8	mouse OR rodent OR Mus	eradication	
9	mouse OR Mus	social organisation OR spacing behaviour	
10	mouse OR mice OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus	taste OR flavour OR food	preference OR choice
11	mouse OR mice OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus	meal OR bait OR food	size OR quantity OR amount
12	mouse OR mice OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR rodent	eat OR eating OR feeding OR foraging	behaviour
13	rat OR Rattus OR home range OR territorial	social organisation OR spacing behaviour	
14	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR rodent	invasion OR invasive	behaviour
15	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR rodent	invasion OR invasive AND island	behaviour
16	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR mice	response OR bait OR baiting OR behaviour	trap OR trapping
17	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR mice	preference OR behaviour OR sight OR vision OR choice	colour
18	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR mice OR rodent	detect OR detection NOT cell OR gene	habitat OR island OR environment
19	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR mice OR rodent	pest OR control OR repel OR averse OR avoid	sound OR sonic OR ultra OR noise
20	mouse OR Mus OR rat OR Rattus OR mice OR rodent	gnaw	

Appendix 2

FURTHER BIBLIOGRAPHY

The following references are to papers that were found during the preparation of this review. They are not referred to in the text because either they do not have specific information on rodent behaviour, or it was not possible to obtain copies in time to assess their information value. They may contain useful information on such matters as responses of rodents to various poison formulations, and the success of rodent control operations.

- Abdel-Rahman, A. 1999: Effect of certain additives to zinc phosphide crushed maize bait against the house mouse, *Mus musculus*. *Egyptian Journal of Agricultural Research* 77(3): 1147-1154.
- Ahmad, N.; Parshad, V.R. 1985: Bait preferences of rodents in their natural habitat. Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Science—Animal Sciences 94(2): 117-122.
- Alterio, N.; Moller, H.; Brown, K. 1999: Trappability and densities of stoats (*Mustela erminea*) and ship rats (*Rattus rattus*) in a South Island Nothofagus forest. New Zealand Journal of Ecology 23: 95-100.
- Anon 1988: Taste of Bittrex increased bait palatability to rats and mice. *Rodenticide Research Disclosure 287*: 130.
- Atzert, S.P. 1971: A review of sodium monofluoroacetate (Compound 1080), its properties, toxicology, and use in predator and rodent control. United States Department of the Interior Fish and Wildlife Services Special Scientific Report—*Wildlife No. 146*: 34.
- Badan, D. 1986: Diet of the house mouse (*Mus musculus* L.) in two pine forests and a kauri forest. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 9*: 137-141.
- Baird, G.G. 1977: A snap-trap survey of rats on Kapiti Island. Unpubl. BSc Hons thesis, Victoria University, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Barnett, S.A.; Smart, J.L. 1975: The movements of wild and domestic house mice in an artificial environment. *Behavioural Biology* 15: 85–93.
- Barwell, E. 2002: Relative densities and diet of mice in four habitats at Tawharanui Regional Park. Unpubl. MSc thesis, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand. 72 p.
- Beauchamp, G.K.; Fisher, A.S. 1991: Increase in salt taste preference as mice age. *Chemical Senses 16*: 500.
- Benjamin, L. 1982. The potential use of cortico steroid homones in rodent bio control. *Phytoparasitica* 10(4): 215–228.
- Berry, R.J.; Jakobson, M.E. 1975: Ecological genetics of an island population of the house mouse (*Mus musculus*). *Journal of Zoology (London)* 175: 523-540.
- Best, L.W. 1973: Breeding season and fertility of the roof rat, *Rattus rattus*, in two forest areas of New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Science 16*: 161–170.
- Bettesworth, D.J.; Anderson, G.R.V. 1972: Diet of *Rattus norvegicus* on Whale Island, Bay of Plenty, New Zealand. *Tane 18*: 189-195.
- Billing, J. 2000: The control of introduced *Rattus rattus* L. on Lord Howe Island. II. The status of warfarin resistance in rats and mice. *Wildlife Research* 27: 659-661.
- Billing, J.; Harden B. 2000: Control of introduced *Rattus rattus* L. on Lord Howe Island. I. The response of mouse populations to warfarin bait used to control rats. *Wildlife Research 27*: 655-658.

- Bisazza, A. 1981: Social organization and territorial behavior in 3 strains of mice. *Bollettina di* Zoologia 48(2): 157-168.
- Boecker, T.; Endepols, S.; Sonneck, R. 1998: Racumin® Paste: a new bait for rodent control. *Pflanzenschutz-Nachrichten Bayer 51*: 183–196.
- Boice, R. 1971: Laboratorizing the wild rat (*Rattus norvegicus*). Behavioural Research Methods and Instruments 3: 177-182.
- Boice, R.; Adams, N. 1980: Outdoor enclosures for feralizing rats and mice. *Behavioural Research Methods and Instruments 12*: 577–582.
- Bosman, B.T. 1978: Control of the house mouse *Mus musculus* L. in the Netherlands. Pp. 85-87 in Proceedings of the 8th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Bradfield, P. 1992: Ship rat control at Mapara. P. 35 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy,
 E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Brown, D. 1992: A rodent contingency plan in action. P. 37 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Deprtment of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Brown, P.R.; Singleton, G.R.; Kearns, B.; Griffiths, J. 1997: Evaluation and cost-effectiveness of strychnine for control of populations of wild house mice (*Mus domesticus*) in Victoria. *Wildlife Research 24*: 159-172.
- Bryant, H.; Hone, J.; Nichols, P. 1984: The acceptance of dyed grain by feral pigs and birds. I. Birds. *Australian Wildlife Research 11*: 509–516.
- Buckle, A.P. 1994: Rodent control methods: chemical. Pp. 127-160 in Buckle, A.P.; Smith, R.H. (Eds): Rodent pests and their control. CAB International, Bristol, UK.
- Buckle, A.P.; Odam, E.M.; Richards, C.G.J. 1986: Chemical bait markers for the study of bait uptake by Norway rats. Pp. 199–214 in Richards, C.G.J.; Ku, T.Y. (Eds): Control of mammal pests. Taylor & Francis, London, UK.
- Cagnin, M.; De Angelis, F.; Nieder, L.; Parisi, V. 1978: Feeding behavior of suburban and rural wild populations of *Rattus norvegicus* and *Rattus rattus*. Efficacy field tests of a new rodenticide. *Ateneo Parmense Acta Naturalia* 14: 379-408. In Italian.
- Capretta, P.J.; Rawls, L.H. 1974: Establishing of a flavor preference in rats: importance of nursing and weaning experience. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 86*: 670-673.
- Chopra, G.; Parshad, V.R. 1985: Efficacy of 4 anticoagulants in controlling the house rat *Rattus rattus*. *Indian Journal of Agricultural Sciences 55*(*2*): 125–128.
- Clout, M.N. 1980: Ship rats (*Rattus rattus* L.) in a *Pinus radiata* plantation. *New Zealand Journal* of Ecology 3: 141-145.
- Cox, P.; Smith, RH. 1992: Rodenticide ecotoxicology: pre-lethal effects of anticoagulants on rat behaviour. Pp. 165-170 in Proceedings of the 15th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Daniel, M.J. 1973: Seasonal diet of the ship rat (*Rattus r. r. rattus*) in a New Zealand indigenous forest. *Proceedings of the New Zealand Ecological Society 20*: 21–30.
- Delay, E.R.; Harbaugh, J.O.; Catron, K.D.; Roper, S.D. 1995: Synergism between MSG and IMP in taste preference of rats. *Chemical Senses 20*: 681–682.
- Dingwall, P.R.; Atkinson, I.A.E.; Hay, C. (Eds) 1978: The ecology and control of rodents in New Zealand nature reserves. *Department of Lands and Survey Information Series No. 4.*
- Dong, T.Y.; Dong, M.; Chang, T. et al. 2000: Efficacy of anticoagulant rodenticide bromadiolone against two commensal rodent species. *Chinese Journal of Vector Biology and Control* 11(2): 96–99. In Chinese.

- Donlan, C.J.; Howald G.R. et al. 2003: Evaluating alternative rodenticides for island conservation: roof rat eradication from the San Jorge Islands, Mexico. *Biological Conservation 114*: 29-34.
- Dubock, A.C.; Kaukeinen, D.E. 1978: Brodifacoum (Talon[™] rodenticide), a novel concept. Pp. 127-137 in Proceedings of the 8th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Eason, C.T. 1991: An evaluation of different rodenticides for use on Lord Howe Island. Unpubl. Landcare Research Contract Report LC9596/102.
- Efford, M.G.; Karl, B.J.; Moller, H. 1988: Population ecology of *Mus musculus* on Mana Island, New Zealand. *Journal of Zoology (London) 216*: 539-563.
- Empson, R. 1992: Kapiti Island—proposed rat eradication. P. 34 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Empson, R.A.; Miskelly, C.M. 1999: The risks, costs and benefits of using brodifacoum to eradicate rats from Kapiti island, New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 23(2)*: 241–254.
- Erickson, W.A.; Halvorson, W.L. 1990: Ecology and control of the roof rat (*Rattus rattus*) in Channel Islands National Park. *Cooperative National Park Studies Unit, Technical Report 38*, University of California, Davis, USA. 90 p.
- Ewer, R.F. 1971: The biology and behaviour of a free-living population of black rats (*Rattus rattus*). *Animal Behaviour Monograph 4*: 125-174.
- Gales, R.P. 1982: Age- and sex-related differences in diet selection by *Rattus rattus* on Stewart Island, New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 9*: 463-466.
- Garforth, B.; Johnson, R.A. 1987: Performance and safety of the new anticoagulant rodenticide flocoumafen. *BCPC Monograph* 37 (Stored Products Pest Control): 115-123.
- Gentile, R.L. 1970: The role of taste preference in the eating behavior of the albino rat. *Physiology and Behavior 3*: 311–316.
- Gillies, C.; Williams, D. 2005: Using tracking tunnels to monitor rodents and mustelids. V2.4. Unpubl. report, Department of Conservation, Hamilton, New Zealand.
- Hadler, M.R.; Shadbolt, R.S. 1975: Novel 4-hydroxycoumarin anticoagulants active against resistant rats. *Nature 253*: 277–282.
- Hallam, M. 1992: Rats and rat control on Coringa Islet. P. 38 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Harper, G.A. 2002: Habitat selection by feral cats (*Felis catus*) and three rat species (*Rattus* spp.) on Stewart Island (Rakiura) and their impacts on native birds. Unpubl. Phd thesis, University of Otago, Dunedin, New Zealand. 208 p.
- Harris, W.F. 1983: The Australian water rat home range area inferences. *Pacific Science Congress 15*: 95.
- Hickling, G.J. 1994: Behavioural resistance by vertebrate pests to 1080 toxin: implications for sustainable pest management in New Zealand. In Seawright, A.A.; Eason, C.T. (Eds): Proceedings of the science workshop on 1080. *The Royal Society of New Zealand miscellaneous series 28.*
- Hogue, M.M.; Olvida, J.L. 1987: Comparison of baiting methods for ricefield rats in the Philippines.
 Pp. 237–248 in Richards, C.G.; Ku, T.Y. (Eds): Control of mammal pests. Taylor & Francis, London, UK.
- Hone, J.; Mulligan, H. 1992: Vertebrate pesticides. *Science Bulletin 89*, Department of Agriculture, New South Wales, Australia.

- Innes, J.; Warburton, B.; Williams, D.; Speed, H.; Bradfield, P. 1995: Large-scale poisoning of ship rats (*Rattus rattus*) in indigenous forests of the North Island, New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 19*: 5–17.
- Iwisaki, K.; Kasahara, T.; Sato, M. 1986: Taste preferences for some sweeteners in various strains of mice. *Chemical Senses 11*: 282.
- Jakobson, M.E. 1978: Winter acclimatization and survival of wild house mice. *Journal of Zoology* (London) 185: 93-104.
- Jalihal, N.; Srihara, S.; Srihari, K. 1980: Feeding behaviour of field rats in three different ecosystems. *Mysore Journal of Agricultural Sciences* 14: 73–77.
- Jansen, P.; Speed, H. 1992: Pindone poison to control rats and possums. P. 36 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Johnson, D.F.; Collier, G. 1989: Patch choice and meal size of foraging rats as a function of the profitability of food. *Animal Behaviour* 38: 285-297.
- Johnson, D.F.; Collier, G. 2001: Taste, intake rate, and food choice in rats. *Physiology and Bebavior* 72: 37-44.
- Johnson, R.A. 1988: Performance studies with the new anticoagulant rodenticide flocoumafen against *Mus domesticus* and *Rattus norvegicus*. *Bulletin OEPP 18(3)*: 481-488.
- Kalinin, A.A. 1994: The social organization in the groups of black rats (*Rattus rattus*) in comparison with Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). Zoologicheskii Zhurnal 73: 112-119. In Russian.
- Key, G.E.; Woods, R.R. 1996: Spool-and-line studies on the behavioural ecology of rats (*Rattus* spp.) in the Galápagos Islands. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 74: 733-737.
- Krecek, J.; Novakova, V.; Stibral, K. 1972: Sex differences in the taste preference for a salt solution in the rat. *Physiology and Behavior 8*: 183–188.
- Kusao, T. 1975: Physiological and psychological analysis of the acceptability of acute rodenticides by rats. *Journal of the Faculty of Agriculture, Tottori University 10*: 15-26.
- Lambert, T.D.; Adler, G.H. et al. 2003: Rodents on tropical land-bridge islands. *Journal of Zoology* (London) 260: 179-187.
- Lebedeva, A.A. 1979: Paraffinized briquettes in rodent control. *Veterinariya (Moscow, Russian Federation)* 1979: 23-24. In Russian.
- Lee, L-L. 1997: Effectiveness of live traps and snap traps in trapping small mammals in Kinmne. *Acta Zoologica Taiwanica* 8: 79-85.
- Lu, K.H.; Wang, S.C.; Lee, G.C.; Ku, T.Y. 1994: Study on the bait formulation for rodent control. *Plant Protection Bulletin (Taichung)* 36(2): 161-166. In Chinese.
- McFadden, I. 1991: Rat control trial—Norfolk Island National Park. Final report to Australian National Parks and Wildlife Service.
- McGuire, B. 1987: Demography and social organization of *Rattus norvegicus* in central Illinois USA. *American Zoologist 27*: 46a.
- Maloney, R.F.; Murray, D.P. 2000: Predator visits to poison baits placed in stations and the value of baits as a tool to control predators of black stilts. *Ecological Management 8*: 17–30.
- Marsh, R.; Tunberg, A. 1986: Rodent control: other options. Characteristics of cholcalciferol. *Pest Control Technology* 14: 43-45.
- Marshall, E.F. 1984: Cholecalciferol: a unique toxicant for rodent control. Pp. 95-98 in Proceedings of the 11th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.

- Marshall, E.F. 1992: The effectiveness of difethialone (LM 2219) for controlling Norway rats and house mice under field conditions. Pp. 171–174 in Proceedings of the 15th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Metz, G.A.S.; Whishaw, I.Q. 2000: Skilled reaching an action pattern: stability in rat (*Rattus norvegicus*) grasping movements as a function of changing food pellet size. *Behavioural Brain Research 116*: 111-122.
- Miller, J.G. 1974: The significance of preference in laboratory acceptance studies. Pp. 78-81 in Proceedings of the 6th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Miller, I.J. Jr.; Harder, D.B.; Whitney, G. 1991: Taste bud distribution and taste preference among mice. *Chemical Senses* 16: 557–558.
- Misslin, R. 1984: Some determinants of the new object reaction of the mouse. *Behavioral Biology* 3: 209-214.
- Mitchell, D.; Fairbanks, M.; Laycock, J.D. 1977: Suppression of neophobia by chlorpromaxine in wild rats. *Behavioral Biology 19(3)*: 309–323.
- Morgan, R.L.; Parnell, E.W. 1987: Flupropadine—a new rodenticide. Imonograph. *Britisb Crop Protection Council* 37: 125-135.
- Morrell, T.E.; Ponwith, B. et al. 1991: Eradication of Polynesian rats (*Rattus exulans*) from Rose Atoll National Wildlife Refuge, American Samoa. American Samoa, DMWR.
- Morris, R.D. 1968: A comparison of capture success between inst Sherman trap and inst Longworth live trap: mice voles squirrels. *Canadian Field-Naturalist* 82: 84-87.
- Morrison, S.D. 1980: Amount of feeding activity and size of meals in free feeding rats. *Physiology and Behavior 25*: 893–900.
- Mukherjee, R.; Jain, A.J. 1979: Relative acceptability of zinc phosphide and RH-787 baits by *Rattus rattus. Rodent Newsletter (India)* 3: 20.
- Murphy, E.C. 1992: The effects of a natural increase in food supply on a wild population of house mice. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology 16*: 33-40.
- Mutze, G.L. 1993: Cost effectiveness of poison bait trails for control of house mice in mallee cereal crops. *Wildlife Research 20*: 445-456.
- Nahas, K.; Lorgue, G.; Masallon, M. 1989: Difethialone (LM-2219): a new anticoagulant rodenticide for use against warfarin-resistant and susceptible strains of *Rattus norvegicus* and *Mus musculus*. *Annales de Reserches Veterinaries 20*: 159–164.
- Ogilvie, S.C.; Eason, C.T. 1996: Laboratory, pen and field trials of cholecalciferol for rat control. Unpublished Landcare Research Contract Report LC9596/124.
- Ogushi, K.; Tokumitsu, I. 1971: Studies on rodenticides Part 4. Feeding preference for various anticoagulant baits under field conditions. *Medical Entomology and Zoology 22(2)*: 73-76.
- Oscai, L.B. 1980: Evidence that body size does not determine voluntary food intake in rats. *American Journal of Physiology 238*: E318–E321.
- Patel, R.K.; Pachori, R. 1990: Evaluation of glue and Wonder traps against house rat *Rattus rattus*. *Indian Journal of Agricultural Sciences 60*: 228–229.
- Quy, R.J.; Cowan, D.P.; Morgan, C.; Swinney, T. 1996: Palatability of rodenticide baits in relation to their effectiveness against farm populations of the Norway rat. Pp. 133-138 in Proceedings of the 17th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Quy, R.J.; Cowan, D.P.; Swinney, T. 1993: Tracking as an activity index to measure gross changes in Norway rat populations. *Wildlife Society Bulletin 21*: 122–127.
- Redfer, R.; Gill, J.E.; Hadler, M.R. 1976: Laboratory evaluation of WBA 8119 as a rodenticide for use against warfarin resistant and non resistant rats and mice. *Journal of Hygiene* 77(3): 419-426.

- Richter, C.P.; Campbell, K.H. 1940: Taste thresholds and taste preferences of rats for five common sugars. *Journal of Nutrition 20*: 31-46.
- Robert, M.C.; Ralph, E.W. 1986: The house mouse in poultry operations: past significance and a novel baiting strategy. Pp. 120-126 in Proceedings of the 12th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Roche, J.P.; Timberlake, W. 1998: The influence of artificial paths and landmarks on the foraging behavior of Norway rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). *Animal Learning and Behavior 26*: 76-84.
- Rowe, F.P.; Bradfield, A. 1976: Trials of the anticoagulant-rodenticide WBA 8119 against confined colonies of warfarin-resistant house mice (*Mus musculus* L.). *Journal of Hygiene 66*: 147-158.
- Rowe, F.P.; Bradfield, A.; Swinney, T. 1985: Pen and field trials of a new anticoagulant rodenticide, flocoumafen, against the house mouse (*Mus musculus* L.). *Journal of Hygiene 95*: 623-627.
- Rowe, F.P.; Redfern, R. 1965: Toxicity tests on suspected warfain-resistant house mice (*Mus musculus* L.). Journal of Hygiene 63: 417-425.
- Rowe, F.P.; Redfern, R. 1968: The toxicity of anti-coagulant rodenticides to wild house mice (*Mus musculus*). *Annals of Applied Biology* 61(2): 322-326.
- Rowe, F.P.; Smith, F.J.; Swinney, T. 1974: Field trials of calciferol combined with warfarin against wild house-mice (*Mus musculus* L.). *Journal of Hygiene* 73: 353–360.
- Russell, C.A. 1980: Food habits of the roof rat (*Rattus rattus*) in two areas of Hawaii Volcanoes National Park. Pp. 269–272 in Smith, C.W. (Ed.): Proceedings of the third conference in natural sciences, Hawaii Volcanoes National Park. University of Hawaii, Honolulu, USA.
- Rzoska, J. 1963: Bait shyness, a study in rat behaviour. *British Journal of Animal Behaviour 11*: 128-135.
- Salmon, T.P.; Marsh, R.E. 1979: Age as a factor in rodent susceptibility to rodenticides—a review.
 Pp. 84-98 in Beck, J.R (Ed.): Vertebrate pest control and management methods. *ASTM STP* 680. American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, USA.
- Sanchez, F.F.; Sumangh, J.P.; Alviola, P.L.; Benigno, E.A.; Hoque, M.M.; Llaguno, G.V.; Marges, B.E.;
 Dela Paz, A.; Fall, M.W.; Libay, J.; Sanchez, D.; Swink, N.; Tolenino, D.; West, R. 1973:
 Reducing interactions among rats at bait stations to improve bait acceptance. Pp. 31–38 in
 Annual progress report, Rodent Research Center, Los Banos, Philippines.
- Sato, M. 1984: Taste prefernces for amino-acids in mice. Chemical Senses 9: 78-79.
- Saunders, G.R.; Robart, G.E. 1983: Economic considerations of mouse plague control in irrigated sunflower crops. *Journal of Crop Protection 2:* 153–158.
- Saxena, Y.; Ganjoo, S.; Sahni, K. 1999: Laboratory studies on difethialone bait efficacy against some rodent species. *National Academy Science Letters (India)* 22(5&6): 92-94.
- Saxena, Y.; Kumar, D.; Bhandri, T.; Bhasin, H. 1992: Laboratory and field evaluation of difethialone, a new anticoagulant rodenticide. Pp. 175-181 in Proceedings of the 15th Vertebrate Pest Conference, University of California, Davis, California, USA.
- Scalera, G. 1992: Taste preferences, body weight gain, food and fluid intake in singly or grouphoused rats. *Physiology and Behavior* 52: 935-943.
- Selander, R.K. 1970: Behaviour and genetic variation in natural populations. *American Zoologist 10*: 53-66.
- Sheikher, C.; Jain, S.D. 1995: Rodenticidal efficacy of cholecalciferol. *Proceedings of the Indian National Science Academy Part B Biological Sciences* 61(1): 31–38.
- Shumake, S.A.; Thompson, R.D.; Caudill, C.J. 1972: Taste preference behavior of laboratory vs wild Norway rats. *Journal of the Colorado-Wyoming Academy of Sciences* 7: 108–109.
- Siddiqi, Z.; Blaine, W.D. 1982: Anticoagulant resistance in house mice in Toronto. *Canadian Pest Management 1*: 10-14.

- Singleton, G.R.; Twigg, L.E.; Weaver, K.E.; Kay, B.J. 1991: Evaluation of bromadiolone against house mice (*Mus musculus*) populations in irrigated soybean crops. II. Economics. *Wildlife Research* 18: 275–283.
- Sood, M.L.; Ubi, B.S. 1975: Population fluctuations of sympatric murids occurring in the fields of PAU Ludhiana—Part I. Effects of biotic factors. Pp. 76-80 in Proceedings of the All India Rodent Seminar, Ahmedabad (India), 23-26th September 1975.
- Spragins, C.W.; Ray, R.J.; Stack, M.G. 1995: Reinforced rodent bait station. *Official Gazette of the United States Patent and Trademark Office Patents 1178*: 714-715.
- Srivastava, A.S. 1968: Rodent eradication technique poison. Pesticides (Bombay) 1(11): 67-70.
- Takahashi, K. 1989: Effects of sex, age and experience on sour taste preference in rats. Annual report of the Faculty of Education, Gunma University. *Art, Technology, Health and Physical Education and Science of Human Living Series* 24: 257-261
- Takahashi, K. 1989: Taste preference for the citric acid solution and its effect on pregnancy. Annual Report of the Faculty of Education, Gunma University. Art, Technology, Health and Physical Education and Science of Human Living Series 25: 247-252.
- Takeda, M.; Imaizumi, M.; Fushiki, T. 2000: Preference for vegetable oils in the two-bottle choice tests in mice. *Life Sciences* 67(2): 197–204.
- Taylor, R.H. 1975: What limits kiore (*Rattus exulans*) distribution in New Zealand? *New Zealand Journal of Zoology 2*: 473-477.
- Taylor, R.H. 1984: Distribution and interactions of rodent species in New Zealand. *Acta Zoologica Fennica* 172: 103-105.
- Taylor, R. 1992: The eradication of Norway rats from Breaksea Island. P. 30 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Thomson, P. 1992: Stanley Island kiore eradication. P. 32 in Veitch, D.; Fitzgerald, M.; Innes, J.; Murphy, E. (Eds): Proceedings of the National Predator Management Workshop. *Threatened Species Occasional Publication No. 3.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Tobin, M.E.; Matschke, G.H.; Susihara, R.T.; McCann, G.R.; Koehler, A.E.; Andrews, K.J. 1993: Laboratory efficacy of cholecalciferol against field rodents. United States Department of Agriculture. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service. Denver Wildlife Research Report No. 11-55-002.
- Towns, D.; McFadden, I.; Lovegrove, T. 1993: Off-shore islands co-operative conservation project with ICI Crop Care Division: phase one (Stanley Island). *Science & Research Internal Report 138.* Department of Conservation, Wellington, New Zealand. 24 p.
- Valle, F.P. 1970: Flavor preference in laboratory rats. *Psychonomic Science Section on Animal* and *Physiological Psychology 21*: 31-32.
- Valsecchi, P.; Galef, B.G. Jr. 1989: Social influences on the food preferences of house mice (*Mus musculus*). *International Journal of Comparative Psychology 2*: 245–256.
- Veitch, C.R. 1995: Habitat repair: a necessary prerequisite to translocation of threatened birds. Pp. 97-104 in Serena, M. (Ed.): Reintroduction biology of Australian and New Zealand fauna. Surrey Beatty and Sons, Chipping Norton, NSW, Australia.
- Wang, P-Y. 1989: The efficacy of Storm a new second generation anticoagulant rodenticide against sugarcane field rats. *Report of the Taiwan Sugar Research Institute 123*: 17–28. In Chinese.
- Wang et al. 2003: Preference trial of commensal rodent to five types of bait stations. In Chinese.
- Wang, P.Y.; Wang, Z.T. 1999: The influence of bait quality on the preference of rats. *Report of the Taiwan Sugar Research Institute 164*: 31-39. In Chinese.

- Watkins, R.W.; Gurney, J.E.; Cowan, D.P. 1998: Taste-aversion conditioning of house mice (*Mus domesticus*) using the non-lethal repellent, cinnamamide. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 57(1-2): 171-177.
- Watson, J.S. 1957: Rats in New Zealand: a problem of interspecific competition. *Proceedings of the Ninth Pacific Science Congress 19*: 15-17.
- West, R.R.; Fall, M.W.; Libay, J.L. 1975: Reducing interactions among rats to improve bait acceptance. *Philippine Agriculturist 59*: 31-36.